CL GROUP (HOLDINGS) LIMITED 昌利(控股)有限公司

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability) Stock Code: 8098



CHARACTERISTICS OF GEM OF THE STOCK EXCHANGE OF HONG KONG LIMITED (THE "STOCK EXCHANGE")

GEM has been positioned as a market designed to accommodate companies to which a high investment risk may be attached than other companies listed on the Stock Exchange. Prospective investors should be aware of the potential risks of investing in such companies and should make the decision to invest only after due and careful consideration. The greater risk profile and other characteristics of GEM mean that it is a market more suited to professional and other sophisticated investors.

Given the emerging nature of companies listed on GEM, there is a risk that securities traded on GEM may be more susceptible to high market volatility than securities traded on the Main Board and no assurance is given that there will be a liquid market in the securities traded on GEM.

Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited take no responsibility for the contents of this report, make no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaim any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any part of the contents of this report.

This report, for which the directors (the "Directors") of CL Group (Holdings) Limited (the "Company") collectively and individually accept full responsibility, includes particulars given in compliance with the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM of the Stock Exchange (the "GEM Listing Rules") for the purpose of giving information with regard to the Company. The Directors, having made all reasonable enquiries, confirm that to the best of their knowledge and belief the information contained in this report is accurate and complete in all material respects and not misleading or deceptive, and there are no other matters the omission of which would make any statement herein or this report misleading.



CONTENTS





Corporate Information	3
Chief Executive Officer's Statement	4
Management Discussion and Analysis	5
Corporate Governance Report	11
Environmental, Social and Governance Report	18
Biographical Details of Directors	30
Report of Directors	31
Independent Auditor's Report	39
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income	43
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	44
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	45
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	46
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	48
Financial Summary	112

CORPORATE INFORMATION

DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Mr. Kwok Kin Chung (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Lau Kin Hon Ms. Yu Linda

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Poon Wing Chuen Mr. Wang Rongqian Mr. Song Guangyuan

AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Lau Kin Hon Mr. Yu Lap Pan

AUDIT COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Mr. Poon Wing Chuen (Chairman)

Mr. Wang Rongqian Mr. Song Guangyuan

NOMINATION COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Mr. Song Guangyuan (Chairman)

Mr. Kwok Kin Chung Mr. Poon Wing Chuen

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Mr. Wang Rongqian (Chairman)

Mr. Lau Kin Hon Mr. Poon Wing Chuen

COMPLIANCE OFFICER

Lau Kin Hon, Practicing solicitor in Hong Kong

COMPANY SECRETARY

Yu Lap Pan, FCCA, CPA, ACG, HKACG

AUDITORS

Confucius International CPA Limited (Certified Public Accountants)

REGISTERED OFFICE

Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman, KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

HEADQUARTERS, HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

Room 16B, 16/F Bank of East Asia Harbour View Centre 56 Gloucester Road Wanchai, Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Conyers Trust Company (Cayman) Limited Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman, KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

HONG KONG BRANCH SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Tricor Investor Services Limited Level 54, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

Bank of Communications China Construction Bank (Asia) Dah Sing Bank Industrial and Commercial Bank of China OCBC Wing Hang Bank

STOCK CODE

8098

WEBSITE OF THE COMPANY

www.cheongleesec.com.hk

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders,

I am pleased to present to all shareholders the annual results of CL Group (Holdings) Limited (the "Company"), with its subsidiaries, (the "Group") for the year of 2022/23.

During the year under review, the Hong Kong financial market has still negatively affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. As at 31 March 2023, the Hang Seng Index recorded as 20,400 representing approximately 7.3% decrease as compared with 21,996 as at 31 March 2022.

During the reporting period, the Group recorded total revenue and investment income of approximately HK\$31.7 million, representing an increase of approximately 27.4% compared to the previous financial year. Loss attributable to the owners of the Company in the financial year of 2022/23 amounted to approximately HK\$5.6 million, representing a decrease of approximately 30.6%. The Group continuously maintained a balanced investment portfolio by holding a variety of stable income investments such as listed equity securities and debt instruments. As of March 31, 2023, the value of the Group's investment portfolio was approximately HK\$18.4 million as compared to the previous financial year of approximately HK\$23.4 million.

Our diversified revenue streams encompass both interest income and non-interest income in the form of commissions, fees and other revenues. Despite uncertainties over economic growth, the Group is continuously focusing its efforts by expanding its business by broadening the customer base and strengthening our trading platform. In addition to delivering sustained income and balanced growth, the Group is also committed to the community by fulfilling its social responsibilities.

With the joint efforts of the Board, management and staff, we are confident that we will continue to achieve substantial gains for our shareholders as planning for continuous expansion of our core business and exploring new opportunities.

On behalf of the Board, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the shareholders, customers and business partners for their trust in and continuous support to the Group over the years. We will continue to explore new business ventures in the challenging year ahead and strive for the best returns for our shareholders.

Moreover, I would also like to thank all staff for their tremendous effort and contribution. With a focused senior management and professional team, I believe the Group will succeed in achieving our business goals.

Kwok Kin Chung Chief Executive Officer

Hong Kong, 21 June 2023

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

MARKET REVIEW

During the year under review, the global financial market experienced significant volatility and uncertainty. The year was marked by a series of events that had a profound impact on the market, including geopolitical tensions, inflation concerns, and the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. The IPO market in Hong Kong had been quiet during the year. As at 31 March 2023, the Hang Seng Index recorded 20,400 representing approximately 7.8% decrease as compared with 21,996 as at 31 March 2022.

BUSINESS REVIEW

Revenue

The Group's total revenue and investment income for the year was approximately HK\$31.7 million, as compared with approximately HK\$24.9 million in 2022, representing an increase by approximately 27.4% or approximately HK\$6.8 million. The breakdown of revenue and investment income by business activities of the Group is set out below:

	Year ended 31 March 2023 <i>HK</i> \$	%	Year en 31 March <i>HK</i> \$		Increase/ (decrease) %
Revenue Commission and brokerage fees from securities					
dealings on the Stock Exchange Placing and underwriting commission	3,807,725 840,994	10.0 2.3	8,603,730 4,538,864	17.3 9.2	(55.7) (81.5)
Commission and brokerage fees from dealing in futures contracts Commission income from securities advisory	348,253	0.9	496,220	1.0	(30.0)
services Clearing and settlement fee Handling service and dividend collection fees Interest income from	110,000 1,311,472 197,859	0.3 3.5 0.5	2,749,417 198,137	5.5 0.4	100.0 (52.3) (0.1)
margin clients loan clients cash clients authorised financial institutions financial assets at FVTOCI financial assets at FVTPL others	8,204,639 22,235,828 238,907 335,499 11,770 321,750 6,417	21.6 58.6 0.7 0.9 0.0 0.8 0.0	8,086,719 20,128,856 350,247 68,217 1,867,807 2,584,436 6,883	16.3 40.5 0.7 0.1 3.8 5.2 0.0	1.5 10.5 (30.3) 391.8 (99.4) (87.6) (6.8)
	37,971,113	100.0	49,679,533	100.0	(23.6)
Net gain (loss) on trading of financial assets at FVTPL	4,437,813	(71.0)	(1,873,555)	7.6	N/A
Net (loss) gain on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Net change in fair value of financial assets	(1,013,078)	16.2	200,003	(0.8)	N/A
at FVTPL	(9,677,711)	154.8	(23,107,241)	93.2	N/A
	(6,252,976)	100.0	(24,780,793)	100.0	N/A
	31,718,137		24,898,740		27.4

Securities and Futures Brokerage

Revenue from Securities and Futures Brokerage represent commission and brokerage fee and other fees including interest derived from cash and margin securities or futures accounts and interest from IPO financing.

The commission and brokerage fee from securities dealing decreased by approximately 55.7% from approximately HK\$8.6 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$3.8 million for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The total value of transactions decreased by approximately 51.3% from approximately HK\$100,149.1 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$48,754.7 million for the year ended 31 March 2023. The total value of transactions for securities dealings carried out by the Group for the year ended 31 March 2023 decreased as compared with the corresponding period of 2022. As a result, income relating to clearing and settlement fees and handling services also decreased by approximately 52.3% from approximately HK\$2.7 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$1.3 million for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The commission and brokerage fees from dealing in futures contracts decreased by approximately 30.0% from approximately HK\$0.5 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$0.3 million for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The interest income derived from margin securities accounts for the year ended 31 March 2023 was approximately HK\$8.2 million represents an increase of approximately 1.5% from that of the year ended 31 March 2022 amounting approximately HK\$8.1 million.

Loan and Financing

The Group holds Money Lenders Licence to engage in money lending business for providing loan and financing to customers. During the reporting period, CLC Finance Limited, the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, provides loan and financing service to customers. The interest income derived from providing loan and finance to customers for the year ended 31 March 2023 was approximately HK\$22.2 million (2022: approximately HK\$20.1 million).

Our money lending business's main target customers are high net worth individuals and corporations. As at 31 March 2023, the total number of borrowers was 24 (2022: 23). The details of our clients are as below:

Types of clients	Number of client 2023	s 2022
Individuals Corporations	15 9	18 5
	24	23

Our corporate clients were principally engaged in investment holding and service industry and were located in Hong Kong, the British Virgin Islands and the Cayman Islands.

The loans granted were for a term from 2 months to 156 months. The details of the loan repayment are as below:

	2023	2022
Within 12 months Within 13–60 months Over 60 months	67.7% 15.0% 17.3%	66.9% 27.1% 6.0%
	100.0%	100.0%

The interest rates charged were in the range of 12% to 30% per annum (2022: 12% to 24% per annum). Approximately 90.7% of the loan receivables are secured by marketable securities listed in Hong Kong, unlisted securities in Hong Kong and first legal charge or second legal charges in respect of properties or land located in Hong Kong (2022: approximately 92.6%). The largest borrower represented approximately 25.1% (2022: approximately 17.8%) of our entire loan portfolio and the top 5 borrowers constituted approximately 80.8% (2022: approximately 58.9%) of the loan portfolio. During the year the impairment loss on loan receivables under expected credit loss model amounting approximately HK\$33.9 million (2022: approximately HK\$13.2 million) due to delinquency in interest or principal payment. The recoveries of the impairment loss on loan receivables under expected credit loss during the year under review amounting approximately HK\$10.6 million (2022: approximately HK\$4.5 million).

The credit risk assessment of customers we conducted involves obtaining land search, valuation report from banks on properties and valuation check on the marketable securities; ascertaining the financial condition of the customers including reviewing income/asset proof of individual customers and financial information of corporate customers; and conducting litigation searches and credit search on customers. The loan terms are determined with reference to factors including customers' requirements; result of credit assessment of customers, including whether regular income of customers are sufficient to cover loan repayment instalments; value of collaterals; past collection history and relevant forward-looking information of each customer.

The Company has adopted the procedures on monitoring loan repayment and recovery which involve the finance department of the Group performing financial analysis such as comparatives and outstanding loans, and valuation review of pledged assets and reporting to the executive directors at least monthly. In respect of delinquent loans, we will first issue standard demand letters. If no satisfactory response is received, we will instruct solicitors to issue formal legal demand letters. Thereafter formal legal proceedings may be issued where appropriate.

Placing and Underwriting Business

Under normal circumstances, the Group acts as an underwriter or a sub-underwriter or a placing agent or a sub-placing agent on best effort basis for fund-raising activities. It would take the role on underwritten basis only if it received special requests from the issuers and/or their respective placing and underwriting agents.

During the year ended 31 March 2023, the placing and underwriting commission decreased by approximately 81.5% from approximately HK\$4.5 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$0.8 million for the year ended 31 March 2023.

Investment Holding

The Group maintained a portfolio investments included the holding of listed equity securities, equity linked notes, debt instruments and film right. Due to the market volatility, the value of portfolio of listed equity securities, equity linked notes and debt instruments as at 31 March 2023 portfolio was approximately HK\$18.4 million (2022: approximately HK\$22.3 million). Net gain on trading of financial assets at FVTPL of approximately HK\$1.9 million), net loss in fair value change of financial assets at FVTPL of approximately HK\$9.7 million (2022: approximately HK\$23.1 million) and net loss in fair value change of financial assets at FVTOCI of approximately HK\$1.2 million (2022: approximately HK\$1.8 million).

During the year under review, the Group entered into an agreement to acquire 100% equity interest of Shenzhen Bifuda Business Consulting Limited (深圳比富達商務諮詢有限公司) ("Bifuda"). Bifuda owns 4 business units in Shenzhen. The market values of those units as at 31 March 2023 amounting approximately HK\$9.2 million.

Net other income, gains and losses

Net other income, gains and losses for the year ended 31 March 2023 were approximately HK\$0.6 million (2022: approximately HK\$0.1 million). The increase in net gains were mainly attributed to approximately HK\$0.2 million government subsidy was received during the year (2022: Nil).

Impairment losses under expected credit loss model, net of reversal

Recovery of trade receivables and loan receivables under expected credit loss ("ECL") model for the year ended 31 March 2023 was approximately HK\$4.9 million and approximately HK\$10.6 million, respectively (2022: Nil and approximately HK\$4.5 million). The reversal of impairment loss of loan receivables due to the Group's recovery of trade and loan receivables for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The impairment loss on trade and loan receivables under ECL model were provided for approximately HK\$0.2 million and HK\$33.8 million respectively for the year ended 31 March 2023 (2022: HK\$5.1 million and HK\$13.2 million respectively). No impairment loss on debt instrument at FVTOCI during the year under review (2022: approximately HK\$1.1 million).

Administrative Expenses

Administrative expenses for the year ended 31 March 2023 were approximately HK\$16.2 million (2022: approximately HK\$19.4 million) representing a decrease of approximately 16.6%. As the total value of transaction for securities dealing decreased for the year ended 31 March 2023, the related expenses such as CCASS charges and the payment of commission decreased for the year compared with the corresponding period of 2022. The depreciation of plant and equipment were decreased by approximately 32.9% from approximately HK\$0.2 million for the year ended 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$0.1 million for the year ended 31 March 2023. Total staff costs were approximately HK\$5.9 million for the year ended 31 March 2023 as compared to approximately HK\$6.1 million for the year ended 31 March 2022. Furthermore, general expenses were under tighter cost control during the year.

Liquidity, Financial Resources and Capital Structure

The Group financed its operations by shareholders' equity and cash generated from operations.

The Group maintained approximately HK\$16.5 million of bank deposit, bank balances and cash in general accounts as at 31 March 2023. This represented a decrease of approximately 58.1% as compared with the position as at 31 March 2022 of approximately HK\$39.4 million. Most of the Group's cash and bank balances in general accounts were denominated in HK dollars.

The net current assets of the Group decreased from approximately HK\$151.6 million as at 31 March 2022 to approximately HK\$145.5 million as at 31 March 2023 which represents a decrease of approximately 4.0%. The current ratio of the Group as at 31 March 2023 was approximately 2.4 times (2022: approximately 3.1 times).

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had available banking facilities of HK\$25.5 million which were not utilised (2022: HK\$29.5 million).

The gearing ratio is calculated as total indebtedness divided by total capital. Total indebtedness is total borrowings (including bank borrowings and shareholder loan). Total capital is calculated as "equity", as shown in the consolidated statement of financial position. At the end of the reporting period, the Group's gearing ratio is 14.8% (2022: 9.9%).

Taking into consideration the existing financial resources available to the Group, it is anticipated that the Group should have adequate financial resources to meet its ongoing operating and development requirements.

Charge on Group Assets and Guarantee

As at 31 March 2023, certain bank deposits of the Group's subsidiaries in the aggregate amount of HK\$10.0 million (2022: HK\$10.0 million) were pledged and corporate guarantee from the Company for securing overdraft and revolving loan facilities amounted to HK\$49.5 million (2022: HK\$49.5 million) issued by the banks to the Group. As at 31 March 2023, HK\$25.5 million of the banking facilities were not utilised (2022: HK\$29.5 million).

Contingent liabilities

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had no material contingent liabilities (2022: Nil).

Capital commitments

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had no capital commitments, contracted but not provided for in the consolidated financial statements (2022: Nil).

Staff and remuneration policies

The Group believes that staff is our most valuable asset, they are encouraged to pursue excellence at work and career development. We encourage staff to maintain healthy balance between work and life, and communicate with staff to enhance staff morale and their sense of belonging.

Total staff costs (including Directors' emoluments) were approximately HK\$5.9 million for the year ended 31 March 2023 as compared to approximately HK\$6.1 million for the year ended 31 March 2022.

Remuneration is determined based on the individual's qualification, experience, position, job responsibility and market conditions. Salary adjustments and staff promotion are based on evaluation of staff performance by way of annual review, and discretionary bonuses would be paid to staff with reference to the financial performance of the Group of the preceding financial year. Other benefits include contributions to statutory mandatory provident fund scheme to its employees in Hong Kong, share options that may be granted under the share option scheme.

Future plans for material investments or capital assets

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had no plans for material investments or acquisition of capital assets, but will actively pursue opportunities for investments to enhance the profitability of the Group in its ordinary course of business.

Material Acquisitions of subsidiaries and affiliated companies

The Group has not made any material acquisitions and disposal of subsidiaries and associated companies. As at 31 March 2023 and up to the date of this annual report, the Group did not hold any significant investment.

Significant Investment

As at 31 March 2023, there was no significant investment held by the Group.

Foreign exchange exposure

The Group's business is principally conducted in Hong Kong dollars, the Directors consider that potential foreign exchange exposure of the Group is limited.

RISK MANAGEMENT

Credit Risk

Credit risk exposure represents loans to customer, trade receivables from brokers, clients and clearing houses which principally arise from our business activities. The Group has a credit policy in place and the credit risk is monitored on an on-going basis.

For trade receivables from clients, normally clients are required to settle the amount within 2 days (T+2). Responsible officers will regularly review the overdue balance. The credit risk arising from the trade receivables from clients is considered as small.

For trade receivables from margin clients, normally the Group obtains securities and/or cash deposits as collateral for providing margin financing to clients. Receivables from margin clients are repayable on demand. Market conditions and the adequacy of collateral of each margin clients are monitored by responsible officers on a daily basis. Margin calls and forced liquidation are required when necessary.

For trade receivables from brokers and clearing houses, the Group considered that credit risk is low as those brokers and clearing houses are registered with regulatory bodies.

In order to minimise the credit risk of loan receivables, the management of the Group has delegated a team responsible for determination of credit limits, credit approvals and other monitoring procedures to ensure that follow-up action is taken to recover overdue loan receivables, if any. In addition, the Group reviews the recoverable amount of each individual loan receivables at the end of the reporting period to ensure that adequate impairment losses are made for irrecoverable amounts. In this regard, the Directors of the Company consider that the Group's loan receivables credit risk is significantly reduced.

The Group does not provide any guarantees which would expose the Group to credit risk.

Liquidity Risk

The Group is subject to the statutory liquidity requirements as prescribed by the regulators. The Group has a monitoring system to ensure that it maintains adequate liquid capital to fund its business commitments and to comply with the Securities and Futures (Financial Resources) Rules (Cap.571N of the Laws of Hong Kong).

The Group has maintained stand-by banking facilities to meet any contingency in its operations. The Board believes that the Group's working capital is adequate to meet its long and short term financial obligations.

Foreign Exchange Risk

Certain assets of the Group's business are denominated in foreign currencies which expose the Group to foreign currency risk. The Group currently does not have a foreign currency hedging policy. However, the management monitors foreign exchange exposure and will consider hedging significant foreign currency exposure should the need arise.

OUTLOOK

With the World Health Organization officially declaring an end to the global public health emergency of COVID-19, a gradual economic recovery can be expected. However, the global economy continues to be influenced by interest rate cycles and high inflation. The global economy is expected to face ongoing challenges in 2023. The Group will leverage the knowledge and experience of our management team to seize opportunities as they arise. The Group will continue to grow its brokerage business and placing and underwriting business by broadening clients base and by strengthening our trading platform. The Group will continue to put efforts on expanding the margin and loan financing business and securities advisory service and on satisfying the needs of our customers.

The Group aims to become a leading financial service group in Hong Kong. The Group will continue looking for any potential business opportunities to bring in new sources of income and to further increase the profitability of the Group.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

Pursuant to Rule 18.44 of the GEM Listing Rules, the Board is pleased to present this corporate governance report for the year ended 31 March 2023. This report highlights the key corporate governance practices of the Company.

CORPORATE CULTURE

The Board is committed to building, maintaining, and constantly updating a corporate culture that is in line with our purpose, values. Our corporate culture is featured with promoting an environment and a value that drive us to make informed decisions and to act lawfully, ethically, and responsibly in balance of short terms benefits and long-term sustainability and in the interests of our shareholders with consideration of those of our stakeholders. Our directors and senior management are expected to led by example in the course of building and preserving our culture.

The Board has applied certain measures for assessing and monitoring culture, such as the review of staff turnover rate, whistleblowing data, employee feedback, compliance level with code of conduct, and regulatory requirements and, accordingly considered that the Company has preserved a proper corporate culture.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

The Group is committed to promoting high standards of corporate governance. The Directors of the Company believe that sound and reasonable corporate governance practices are essential for the growth of the Group and for safeguarding the shareholders' interests and the Group's assets.

Throughout the year ended 31 March 2023, the Company has complied with all the code provisions set out in the Code on Corporate Governance Practices (the "CG Code") contained in Appendix 15 of the GEM Listing Rules, expect for the deviation from Code Provision F.2.2 as explained below and the deviation from Code Provision C.2.1 as mentioned in the section headed "Chairman and Chief Executive Officer" in this report.

Under CG Code Provision F.2.2, the chairman of the Board did not attend the annual general meeting held on 5 August 2022. The Group currently has no chairman, Mr. Kwok Kin Chung, chief executive officer and executive Director, was elected to chair the annual general meeting.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE

The Board is primarily responsible for formulating strategies, monitoring performance and managing risks of the Group. At the same time, it also has the duty to enhance the effectiveness of the corporate governance practices of the Group. Under the Board, there are 3 board committees, namely Audit Committee, Remuneration Committee and Nomination Committee. All these committees perform their distinct roles in accordance with their respective terms of reference and assist the Board in supervising certain functions of the senior management.

SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS BY DIRECTORS

The Company has adopted the code of conduct for securities transactions by the Directors on terms no less exacting than the required standard of dealings set out in Rules 5.48 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules. The Company had made specific enquiry to all the Directors and the Directors have confirmed compliance with this code of conduct throughout the financial year ended 31 March 2023. No incident of non-compliance was noted by the Company during this period.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

During the year and up to the date of this report, the board comprises the following members:

Executive Directors

Mr. Kwok Kin Chung (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Lau Kin Hon Ms. Yu Linda

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

Independent non-executive Directors

Mr. Poon Wing Chuen Mr. Wang Rongqian Mr. Song Guangyuan

Biographical details of the Directors are set out in the section of "Biographical Details of Directors" on page 30.

DIVERSITY

The Company has achieved the gender diversity requirement at Board level pursuant to its own target and GEM listing rules 17.104. The Board has a practice of annually reviewing the overall board composition, including the gender diversity target and succession plan to ensure diversified skills, experience and views are brought to the Board.

As of 31 March 2023, the gender diversity ratio (by female) at Board level and at total workforce level are 16.67% and 33.33%. Taking into the key consideration such as labour supply, staff turnover, skill and experience, educational and professional background of the current board and workforce, the board is of the view that the current gender diversity ratio commensurate with the business model and operational practice of the Group.

The Board has the responsibility for leadership and control of the Company. They are collectively responsible for promoting the success of the Group by directing and supervising the Group's affairs. The Board is accountable to shareholders for the strategic development of the Group with the goal of maximising long-term shareholder value, while balancing broader stakeholder interests.

The Board meets regularly on a quarterly basis. Apart from the regular board meetings of the year, the Board also meets on other occasions when a Board-level decision on a particular matter is required. All Directors are provided with details of agenda items for decisions making with reasonable notice. Directors have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary who is responsible for ensuring that the Board procedures are complied with and advising the Board on compliance matters. Directors are also provided with access to independent professional advice, where necessary, in carrying out their obligations as Directors of the Company, at the expense of the Company. Directors who are considered to have conflict of interests or material interests in the proposed transactions or issues to be discussed would not be counted in the quorum of meeting and would abstain from voting on the relevant resolution.

Generally, the responsibilities of the Board include:

- Formulation of operational strategies and review of its financial performance and results and the internal control systems;
- Policies relating to key business and financial objectives of the Company;
- Material acquisitions, investments, disposal of assets or any significant capital expenditure;
- Appointment, removal or reappointment of Board members and auditors;
- Remuneration of Directors;
- Communication with key stakeholders, including shareholders and regulatory bodies; and
- Recommendation to shareholders on final dividend and the declaration of any interim dividends.

All Directors assume the responsibilities to the shareholders of the Company for the well-being and success of the Company. They are aware of their duties to act in good faith and in the best interests of the Company.

The Board is responsible for maintaining proper accounting records so as to enable the Directors to monitor the Company's overall financial position. The Board updates shareholders on the operations and financial position of the Group through quarterly, half yearly and annual results announcements as well as the publication of timely announcements of other matters as prescribed by the relevant rules and regulations.

The Company has three independent non-executive Directors, at least one of whom has appropriate financial management expertise, in compliance with the GEM Listing Rules. Each of the independent non-executive Director has made an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules. The Company is of the view that all independent non-executive Directors meet the independence guidelines set out in Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules and are independent in accordance with the terms of the guidelines.

According to the Company's articles of association, newly appointed Directors shall hold office until the next following general meeting and shall be eligible for re-election at that meeting. Every Director, including those appointed for a specific term, should be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years.

DIRECTORS' ATTENDANCE RECORD AT MEETINGS

The Board meets regularly over the Company's affairs and operations. Details of the attendance of each member of the Board at the meetings of the Board and the general meetings during the year ended 31 March 2023 are as follows:

	Attendance/ Number of meeting		
Name of Directors	Board meetings	General meeting	
Executive Directors			
Mr. Kwok Kin Chung (Chief Executive Officer)	4/4	1/1	
Mr. Lau Kin Hon	4/4	1/1	
Ms. Yu Linda	4/4	1/1	
Independent non-executive Directors			
Mr. Poon Wing Chuen	4/4	1/1	
Mr. Wang Ronggian	4/4	1/1	
Mr. Song Guangyuan (appointed on 1 April 2022)	4/4	1/1	

TRAINING AND SUPPORT OF DIRECTORS

All Directors have been given relevant guideline materials regarding the duties and responsibilities of being a Director, the relevant laws and regulations applicable to the Directors, duty of disclosure of interest and business of the Group and such induction materials will also be provided to newly appointed Directors shortly upon their appointment as Directors. All Directors have been updated on the latest developments regarding the GEM Listing Rules and other applicable regulatory requirement to ensure compliance and enhance their awareness of good corporate governance practices. There is a procedure agreed by the Board to ensure Directors, upon reasonable request, to seek independent professional advice in appropriate circumstances, at the Company's expenses.

The Directors confirmed that they have complied with the Code Provision C.1.4 of the Code on Directors' training.

CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER ("CEO")

Pursuant to the code provision C.2.1, the roles of Chairman and CEO should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. The division of responsibilities between the Chairman and CEO should be clearly established and set out in writing.

The Group currently has no chairman. The daily operation and management of the Group is monitored by CEO and executive Directors.

The Board is of the view that although there is no chairman, the balance of power and authority is ensured by the operation of the Board, which comprises experienced individuals who would meet from time to time to discuss issues affecting operation of the Group. This arrangement can still enable the Group to make and implement decisions promptly, and thus achieve the Group's objectives efficiently and effectively in response to the changing environment.

The Group will, the appropriate time, arrange for the election of the new chairman of the Board.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Under the Code Provision B.2.2, all the non-executive Directors should be appointed for a specific term, subject to re-election. Each of the independent non-executive Directors has entered into a service contract with the Company for an initial term of one year renewable for the year upon the expiration of the initial term and each subsequent one year term subject to termination in certain circumstance as stimulated in the relevant service contracts. At each annual general meeting, one third of the Directors for the time being (of if their number is not a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not less than one third) will retire from office by rotation provided that every Director shall be subject to retirement at an annual general meeting at least once every three years. Any Director appointed to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office until the first general meeting of members after his appointment and be subject to re-election at such meeting and any Director appointed as an addition to the existing board shall hold office only until the next following annual general meeting of the Company and shall then be eligible for re-election.

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

A Remuneration Committee was set up, with terms of reference latest amended on 31 December 2022, to oversee the remuneration policy and structure for all Directors and senior management.

The Remuneration Committee comprises one executive Director and two independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Wang Rongqian, Mr. Lau Kin Hon and Mr. Poon Wing Chuen and is chaired by Mr. Wang Rongqian.

The terms of reference of the Remuneration Committee are aligned with the provisions set out in the CG Code. The role of the Remuneration Committee is to recommend to the Board a framework for remunerating the Directors and key executives and to determine specific remuneration packages for them. They are provided with sufficient resources by the Company to discharge its duties.

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Remuneration Committee held 1 meeting to review and discuss remuneration matters of the Group. The individual attendance of the Committee members is set out below:

Name of committee member	Number of meetings held	Number of meetings attended
Mr. Wang Rongqian (Chairman)	1	1
Mr. Lau Kin Hon	1	1
Mr. Poon Wing Chuen	1	1

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

The Board is empowered under the Company's articles of association to appoint any person as a director to fill a casual vacancy on or as an additional member of the Board. Qualified candidates will be proposed to the Board for consideration and the selection criteria are based on the assessment of their professional qualifications and experience, character and integrity.

The Company has established a Nomination Committee, with terms of reference latest amended on 31 December 2018, for making recommendations to the Board on appointment of Directors and succession planning for the Directors. The terms of reference of the Nomination Committee are aligned with the provisions set out in CG Code.

The Nomination Committee adopted the "Board Diversity Policy" in relation to the nomination and appointment of new directors. The Nomination Committee selects board candidates based on a range of diversity perspectives with reference to the Company's business model and specific needs, including but not limited to gender, age, race, language, cultural background, educational background, industry experience and professional experience.

Up to the date of this annual report, the Nomination Committee comprises one executive Director and two Independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Song Guangyuan, Mr. Poon Wing Chuen and Mr. Kwok Kin Chung. Mr. Song Guangyuan is the Chairman of the Nomination Committee.

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Nomination Committee held 1 meeting to review and discuss nomination matters of the Group. The individual attendance of the Committee members is set out below:

Name of committee member	Number of meetings held	Number of meetings attended
Mr. Song Guangyuan <i>(Chairman) (appointed on 1 April 2022)</i>	1	1
Mr. Kwok Kin Chung	1	1
Mr. Poon Wing Chuen	1	1

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Company has established an Audit Committee, with terms of reference latest amended on 31 December 2018, with written terms of reference that set out the authorities and duties of the Audit Committee adopted by the Board.

The Audit Committee comprises the three independent non-executive Directors and headed by Mr. Poon Wing Chuen who has appropriate professional qualifications and experience in financial matters. The terms of reference of the Audit Committee are aligned with the provisions set out in the CG Code. The Audit Committee performs, amongst others, the following functions:

- Consider and recommend to the Board the appointment, re-appointment and removal of the external auditor, to approve the remuneration and terms of engagement of the external auditor and address any questions of resignation or dismissal of such auditor;
- ensure that co-operation is given by the Company's management to the external auditor where applicable;
- review the Group's quarterly, half yearly and annual results announcements and the financial statements prior to their recommendations to the Board for approval:
- review the Group's financial reporting process and internal control system; and
- review of transactions with interested persons.

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Committee met on 4 occasions and up to the date of this annual report, the Audit Committee has reviewed the consolidated financial statements, including the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group, which was of the opinion that such reports were prepared in accordance with the applicable accounting standards and requirements. The Audit Committee has also discussed with the Group's independent auditor and considers the system of the internal control of the Group to be effective and that the Group had adopted the necessary control mechanisms to its financial, operational, statutory compliance and risk management functions. The individual attendance of the Committee members is set out below:

Name of committee member	Number of meetings held	Number of meetings attended
Mr. Poon Wing Chuen <i>(Chairman)</i>	4	4
Mr. Wang Rongqian	4	4
Mr. Song Guangyuan <i>(appointed on 1 April 2022)</i>	4	4

DIVIDEND POLICY

Pursuant to code provision F.1.1 of the CG Code, the Company has adopted a dividend policy ("Dividend Policy"). Subject to the Companies Act of the Cayman Islands and the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, the Company may from time to time declare dividends in any currency to be paid to the members of the Company but no dividend shall be declared in excess of the amount recommended by the Board. The Board may also from time to time pay to the members of the Company such interim dividends as appear to the Board to be justified by the profits of the Company. Declaration of dividends is subject to the discretion of the Board, taking into consideration of, among others, (i) the Group's financial performance; (ii) the Group's capital requirements and debt level; (iii) the Group's liquidity position; (iv) retained earnings and distributable reserves of the Group; (v) the Group's business operations, business strategies and future development needs; (vi) any contractual, statutory and regulatory restrictions; and (vii) the general economic conditions and other factors that may have an impact on the performance and position of the Group. The Board will review the dividend policy from time to time and may exercise at its sole and absolute discretion to update, amend and/or modify the dividend policy at any time as it deems fit and necessary.

AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

The Audit Committee is responsible for considering the appointment of the external auditor and reviewing any non-audit functions performed by the external auditor, including whether such non-audit functions could lead to any potential material adverse effect on the Company.

For the financial year ended 31 March 2023, the remuneration paid/payable to the auditor of the Group is set out as follows:

Services rendered	Paid/payable $HK\$$
Statutory audit services	600,000

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROLS

The Group has engaged external professionals to conduct independent internal control review for the year ended 31 March 2023. The review will cover parts of the system including financial, operational, compliance control and risk management functions. The Board will continue to assess the effectiveness of internal controls by considering the reviews conducted by the external professionals. The Board reviews the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company's internal financial controls, operational and compliance controls, and risk management policies and systems established by the management of the Company (collectively "risk management and internal controls").

The Board is responsible for the overall internal control framework and is fully aware of the need to put in place a system of risk management and internal controls within the Group to safeguard the interests of the Company's shareholders and the Group's assets, and to manage risks. The Board also acknowledges that no cost effective internal control system will preclude all errors and irregularities. A system is designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, and can provide only reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss.

INTERNAL AUDIT

The Audit Committee of the Company, with its amended Terms of Reference took effect on 31 December 2018, has been delegated the responsibility of reviewing the overall effectiveness of the risk management and internal control system of the Group. An internal audit plan has been prepared, discussed and agreed with the Audit Committee. Major internal audit findings has been submitted to the Audit Committee for review and all recommendations from the Audit Committee was properly followed up.

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS INSURANCE

Appropriate insurance cover on Directors' and officers' liabilities have been in force to protect the Directors and officers of the Group from their risk exposure arising from the business of the Group.

DIRECTORS RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors are ultimately responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements for each financial year which gives a true and fair view. In preparing the consolidated financial statements, appropriate accounting policies and standards are selected and applied consistently.

The statement of the auditor of the Company about their reporting responsibilities on the consolidated financial statements of the Group is set out in the Independent Auditor's Report on pages 39 to 111 of this annual report.

COMPANY SECRETARY

Mr. Yu Lap Pan ("Mr. Yu") is the Company Secretary of the Company. He is responsible for ensuring that the board policy and procedures are followed and that the Board is briefed on legislative, regulatory and corporate governance developments.

Up to the date of this report, Mr. Yu has undertaken not less than 15 hours of relevant professional training.

INVESTORS RELATIONS

The Company adheres to high standards with respect to the disclosure all necessary information to the shareholders in compliance with GEM Listing Rules. The Company strengthens its communications with shareholders through various channels including publication of interim and annual reports, press release and announcements of the latest development of the Company in its corporate website in a timely manner.

SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

Under the Company's Articles of Association, in addition to regular Board meetings, the Board, on the requisition of shareholders of the Company holding not less than one-tenth of the paid-up capital of the Company, may convene an extraordinary general meeting to address specific issues of the Company within 21 days from the date of deposit of written notice to the registered office of the Company. The requisition must state the purposes of the meeting, and must be signed by the requisitionist(s).

Shareholders may send their enquiries requiring the Board's attention to the Company Secretary at the Company's principal office address at Room 16B, 16th Floor, Bank of East Asia Harbour View Centre, 56 Gloucester Road, Wanchai, Hong Kong.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT

ABOUT THE REPORT

CL Group (Holdings) Limited (the "Company" or "We") is pleased to publish the Environmental, Social and Governance ("ESG") Report. The ESG Report intends to disclose the performance of the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively as "the Group" or "We") in terms of ESG issues in a transparent and open manner in financial year ended 31 March 2023, in response to all stakeholders' concerns and expectations for the Group's long-term viability.

In fulfilling the principles of sustainable development and their performance in social responsibilities, the Group continues to strengthen its information collection in order to enhance the performance on environmental and social aspects and the disclosure of related information.

SCOPE OF THE REPORT

This report examines relevant ESG data and activities for the period from 1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023 (the "Year") of the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively as the "Group").

The Group is principally engaged in the provision of securities, futures and options brokering and trading, loan financing services, placing and underwriting services, securities advisory services and investment holding in Hong Kong. This Report has included ESG performance of core businesses of the Group in Hong Kong during the Year. The disclosure of the key performance indicators ("KPIs") in the Year covers the Group's leased office in Hong Kong.

REPORTING PRINCIPLES

This report has also been prepared in accordance with the reporting principles of "Materiality", "Quantitative", "Consistency", and "Balance". We are dedicated to fairly disclosing material ESG matters.

The data in this report is produced and published with reference to relevant regulations, practices, government documents, and reports. The Group has used consistent reporting and calculation procedures as far as reasonably practicable, with consideration of relevance and significance of ESG factors in relation to the Group. This report includes quantitative environmental and social KPIs to help stakeholders understand the Group's ESG performance.

SUSTAINABLE GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE

We established a top-down ESG organizational structure to apply the Group's sustainable development concept. The Board is responsible for developing ESG strategies, assessing and identifying the Group's ESG risks, and guaranteeing risk management and internal control effectiveness. The Board has endorsed and approved this report. The Board is dedicated to monitoring and publishing the Group's sustainability performance through the annual release of the ESG Report and is responsible for overseeing and managing all ESG topics.

The Board

The Board of Directors (the "Board") strives to create long-term value for stakeholders by identifying possibilities while adhering to regulatory standards and industry best practices. The Board has taken the following responsibilities to fulfil this goal:

- Identifying and assessing ESG-related risks;
- Establishing effective management approaches to ESG-related risks:
- Overseeing and delegating authority to the management of various departments, where ESG policies and measures are formulated and executed;
- Examining and adjusting the implementation of various ESG objectives on a regular basis to ensure that the impact of business development on the environment and society can be minimized; and

Approving the disclosed information in the Group's ESG Report.

ESG Working Group

The Group has established an ESG Working Group, consisting of three members, (currently as an Executive Directors, and the management from Human Resources and Finance Functions/ Departments), to assist the Board in managing the Group's ESG affairs. The ESG Working Group is a management-level group that is responsible for driving our ESG initiatives, collecting and calculating ESG KPIs, overseeing and reporting ESG related matters across our major businesses and operations.

The ESG Working Group organizes meetings on a regular basis to identify, assess, and monitor the Group's ESG risk, as well as to examine the Group's internal control system's implementation and effectiveness. It also assesses and evaluates the Group's ESG performance in relation to ESG goals and targets.

STAKEHOLDERS ENGAGEMENT

The Board understands that it is essential to set ESG approach and strategy according to the importance of ESG issues towards the Group and its stakeholders, therefore the Board has assigned a third-party ESG professional to assist in the conduct of materiality assessment on ESG issues. To identify the material issues, stakeholder surveys have been carried out, and industry-specific issues are considered. Directors play an important role in the engagement exercise and provide constructive opinions in determining the material ESG issues. We ensure that numerous communication channels are in place so that key stakeholders' views and input may be addressed efficiently and promptly within the Group. The Board is well informed about the results and will keep reviewing the engagement channels and exercise.

MATERIALITY ASSESSMENT

Based on materiality, quantitative metrics, balance, and consistency, our senior management examined and analyzed the importance of ESG problems to the Group's stakeholders during the Year, as well as the scope and structure of this report. In the preparation of the ESG Report, information gathered from different departments is not only a summary of the environmental and social initiatives carried out by the Group during the Year, but also the basis for mapping out its short-term and long-term sustainable development strategies.

Based on our risk and materiality assessment, among all ESG issues, we further evaluate and prioritize them by their relevancy and significance. Below tabled the significant ESG issues of the Group:

Significant ESG issues

Related ESG Aspects

1. Employee's benefits	B1 — Employment
2. Occupational health and safety	B2 — Health and Safety
3. Anti-corruption and Whistle-blowing policies	B7 — Anti-corruption

Taking into consideration the business mode and stakeholders' interest, the Group encounters a lower environmental risks in respect of energy use and emissions and a lower climate change risks that might impact the sustainability of the Group.

INFORMATION AND FEEDBACKS

Your opinions and feedbacks on our ESG performance are highly valued. Should you have any advice or suggestions, please share with us via email at clsec@cheongleesec.com.hk.

A. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

We understand the importance of maintaining environmental sustainability in our daily operation. Our main environmental impacts arising from our business practice includes GHG emissions, energy consumption and paper consumption.

A1: Emissions

We act in strict compliance with local laws and regulations relating to environmental protection and pollution control. However, our business nature is service-oriented and posed insignificant impact to the environment when compared with other industries.

GHG emissions

As a service-based enterprise, the Group does not directly generate industrial exhaust gas. Our direct environmental impact is not material in the process of our daily operation and business development. We conduct our business in local office premise. The emission of the Group is the indirect greenhouse gas emission mainly generated from the purchased electricity and paper consumption at office setting. During the Year, the total GHG emissions were recorded to be 57,079.32 kg CO2e (2022: 63,899.86 kg). To further reduce emissions, the Group promotes electronic interactions with stakeholders, such as use of email and e-conference as much as possible, to reduce unnecessary business travels. In line with our Group's objective to minimize GHG emissions, we have implemented energy saving practices at our clinics that are mentioned under the section of "Use of Resources". The major wastewater generated by the Group is domestic sewage, which is directly discharged to the public drainage system.

Waste Management

For non-hazardous waste, the Group mainly produce paper and domestic waste. Domestic waste is collected and handled by the property management office. Paper waste is collected for delivery to recycling companies. We understand the disposal of non-hazardous waste is also an important task in consideration that certain types of non-hazardous waste can be recycled. Therefore, the overall amount of non-hazardous wastes is considered minimal because we have adopted some waste reduction measures in our daily operation:

- 1. Set duplex printing as the default mode for our network printers
- 2. Encourage employees in using papers on both sides
- Encourage employees to reuse stationery
- 4. Use smaller font size and adjust line spacing when printing
- 5. Disseminate information via electronic means
- Encourage employees to bring their own mugs instead of disposable paper cups

For hazardous wastes, the Group mainly produce toner cartridges which are collected and handled safely by toner suppliers.

Overall compliance

During the Year, the Group has complied with relevant laws and regulations, including but not limited to those listed below, that have a significant impact on the Group relating to air and greenhouse gas emissions, and generation of hazardous, non-hazardous waste and sewage.

- ✓ Air Pollution Control Ordinance (Cap. 311, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Waste Disposal Ordinance (Cap. 354, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Water Pollution Control Ordinance (Cap. 358, the laws of Hong Kong)

A2: Use of Resources

The Group is fully aware of the high values of natural resources and committed to reducing the waste of resources in its daily operation. We encourage employees to use the natural resources in an effective and efficient way. Our resource consumption mainly occurs in the use of electricity for its daily office operation, and the consumption of other resources includes the use of 249.5 kg (2022: 374.2 kg) printing paper. In line with the business nature, the Group does not use packaging materials.

Energy consumption

The Group deploys multiple energy saving initiatives to improve the operating efficiency of equipment or devices and reduce energy consumption. In terms of lighting system, the Group has separated light switches for different light zones, keeps the lighting fixture clean. To reduce the use of air conditioning, employees are required to set the air-conditioners at 25.5°C as indoor temperature and allowed to dress casually. The Group also encourages employees to turn off unused electrical devices, including air-conditioners and lighting system, before leaving the office. During the Year, the total energy consumption were recorded to be 82,179 kWh (2022: 87,470 kWh).

Water consumption

We do not consume significant volume of water through its business activities thus we do not have maintain a record on both water consumption and waste water produced. During the Year, the Group did not face any difficulties in sourcing water, which is supplied by the government.

A3: The Environment and Natural Resources

The importance of the environment and natural resources is well understood by the Group. With the goal of attaining environmental sustainability, we have integrated the concept of environmental preservation and natural resource conservation into its internal management and daily operations. We are active in promoting environmental awareness among our employees by encouraging them of the four principles of "reduce", "reuse", "recycle" and "replace". Our business operations pose an insignificant impact on the environment and natural resources used. Based on our business nature, the natural resources which contributed to our daily operations are primarily the usage of electricity and paper.

In line with our Group's policies, we strive to minimize the impact to the environment by monitoring and managing the consumption of these natural resources in a more efficient manner (mentioned under the section of "Use of Resources").

A4: Responding to Climate Change

Hong Kong is densely populated sub-tropical city which is threatened by the impacts of climate change and variability. The typical effects of climate change in Hong Kong include:

- •Hong Kong has been warming up in the last century or so.
- •The number of hot nights is increasing while the number of cold days is decreasing.

Warmer Weather



- •Extreme precipitation events have become more frequent.
- •The sea level is rising in Victoria Harbour

Heavy Rainfall

 Higher temperatures may affect human health and healthcare operations

lmpact on Human Health



ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT

We understand that vector and pest populations could increase from a result of higher temperatures and rainfall, increasing the incidence of diseases. However, the Board considers that the Group is not subject to material climate change-related risks and impacts based on our business nature.

The Group takes reference to the recommendations and approach set out by The Task Force of Climate-related Financial Disclosure ("TCFD") in assessing the climate changes impacts on the Group. We have assessed a series of risks, including:

- 1. **Transition risks** that may entail extensive policy, legal, technology, and market changes to address mitigation and adaptation requirements related to climate change in the course of Transitioning to a lower-carbon economy. There are four sub-risks, namely Policy and Legal Risks, Technology Risk, Market Risk and Reputation Risk.
- 2. **Physical risks** that may have financial implications for the Group, such as direct damage to assets and indirect impacts from supply chain disruption, which can be driven by acute events ("Acute Events") or longer-term chronic shifts ("Chronic Shift") in climate patterns.

Climate Change Impact Assessment

The Board has instructed the ESG Working Group to perform an assessment on the climate-change-related risks and opportunities of the Group. The following table presents the summary of the Group's assessment.

Туре	Climate-Related Risks and Opportunities	Our measures or approach	Potential Financial Impacts when risks are realized
	Policy and Legal	The Group consider that there are no regulatory or market policies or the character of the	
Transition Risk	Technology	technology changes required or on the trend that would have significant impact on the Group.	considered remote.
	Market	Increasing green financing	Possible
	Reputation	needs in the market and the trend of paperless security market.	There is a possible impact on the reputation of the Group.
Dhysical Disk	Acute events	The Group consider that it is not subject to physical risks brought alone from climate change. However,	Remote • The risks and impacts are considered
Physical Risk	Chronic shifts	the Group will take a monitoring approach and will continuously monitor the change in physical risks.	remote.

Туре	Climate-Related Risks and Opportunities	Our measures or approach	Potential Financial Impacts when risks are realized
	Resource Efficiency	The Group consider that there are no regulatory or market policies or	Remote • The opportunities and benefits
	Energy Source techn	technology changes required or on the trend that would	and benefits are considered remote.
Opportunities	Services	have significant impact on the Group.	
	Market	Increasing green financing needs in the market and the trend of paperless security	Possible • There is a possible market if we can
	Resilience	market.	adopt the green financing into our business.

The Directors are well aware of certain collateral effects driven by climate change, such as the increasing green financing needs and paperless security market recently promoted in the financial industry. On that, the Directors are formulating a plan to pace up with such trends, including a plan to upgrade our IT systems, to enhance our digitalized procedures and to better equip our employees with the green financing knowledge.

Target Setting

In the past years, our emission and resource-use efficiency targets (Scope 2) are dependent on the government COVID-19 preventive measures (lockdown and quarantine requirement), the Group takes a prudent approach in the target setting and hence aim to maintain a reasonable level of emission rate (by intensity) in the future three years.

B. EMPLOYMENT AND LABOUR PRACTICES

B1: Employment

Equal Opportunity

Our employee is the most valuable asset to drive the long-term development of our Group. The Group respects every employee and treats them equally without regard to race, color, religion, gender, national origin, age, marital or family status, pregnancy, disability and sexual orientation. The nondiscriminatory approach applies to all employment activities and human resources related matters. If any unfair treatment is discovered, the concerned employees should report the incident to the human resources and administration department directly.

The Group's working hour policies for our employees have been in complete conformity with local laws and regulations in order to preserve employees' legitimate rights and interests. Our employees work standardized hours and have access to paid leave, maternity leave, sick leave, public holidays, and specified rest intervals. If any unfair treatment is discovered, the concerned employees can report the incident to the head of Human Resources Department directly. The Group also gives much effort to safeguard the legitimate rights and interests of employees, and cater for the developmental needs of employees.

The Human Resources Policy and Code of Conduct are established for regulating recruitment, promotion, discipline, working hours and vacations. Our Human Resources Department is responsible for such implementation confirms that our employees have a full understanding of the contents of both documents. Employees who fail to comply with the company's regulations are first given a warning notice and, in serious cases, are dismissed. We have created a harmonious working environment as well as a safe and comfortable workplace to build a business platform for every employee to grow with the Group. Our employment documents and practices are formulated in compliance with relevant local law and regulations and reviewed on a regular basis.

Recruitment

We recruit employees from the open market, mainly from the publication of job advertisements and referrals. The Group's hiring process considers criteria including the applicants' academic background, experience, skills, integrity and expertise needed for our business operations. Regardless of gender, age, ethnicity, religion, disability, or sexual orientation, applicants who match the requirements for a position are given equal interview opportunities. Applicants with relatives working in the Group must clarify personal relationships and ensure that their relatives' work in the Group is unaffected.

Remuneration and Benefits

We are committed to offering competitive remuneration as well as complete benefits and protections to our employees. Apart from statutory holidays, all employees are entitled to sick leave, annual leave, marriage leave, maternity leave, paternity leave and jury service leave. The Group makes contributions to mandatory provident fund schemes for eligible employees that work for a certain period of time. Employees are also entitled to discretionary bonus, medical insurance and labour insurance offered by the Group.

Employees' performance is assessed on a regular basis in terms of employees' working performance, technical knowledge, management skills and communication skills of employees and so on. We also offer attractive remuneration package, comprising basic salaries and bonuses. The remuneration package is subject to annual review which is conducted annually taking into account of the employee's job performance, department performance and the Company's business performance.

During the Year, the overall workforce turnover rate is 7% (2022: 21.4%), which is considered as a healthy and normal turnover in overall or by categories of age group, gender and location of operations.

B2: Health and Safety

The Group strives to provide and maintain a safe, healthy and hygienic workplace for our employees and protect them from occupational hazards. We have developed proper occupational safety procedures, including adhering to an agreed reporting structure and investigation methodology in the event of an incident occurring within the workplace. We have also implemented several occupational safety measures as below:

- Encourage employees to maintain a good and correct posture, while maintaining an appropriate eye level with the computer screen to reduce stress and strain on their bodies
- Ensure that all employees are familiar with the fire protection equipment and fire escape routes
- Provide clear and comprehensive guidelines to all employees on how to handle bad weathers, injuries and work-related injuries
- Keep passages clear and the working environment clean and tidy
- Maintain office furniture properly and regularly

In the past 3 years, there have been Nil cases of work-related injury and thus no relevant lost working days. Yet, the Group will continuingly strive to monitor and improve the safety standards of the workplace environment.

COVID-19 Control

The government of Hong Kong entirely lifted all anti-epidemic measures on 1 March 2023. We have followed government policies, such as not mandatory mask wearing and no restriction of social distancing. Certain work safety & health measures are adjusted as below during the Year:

- Maintain the office ventilated and regular workplace cleaning.
- Offer flexible work arrangements such as telecommuting and staggered work hours if necessary.
- Provided epidemic prevention supplies such as hand sanitizer and surgical masks.

Overall compliance

During the Year, the Group has complied with the relevant labour laws and regulations, including but not limited to below listed, that has a significant impact on the Group relating to compensation and dismissal, recruitment and promotion, working hours, rest periods, equal opportunity, diversity, anti-discrimination, other benefits and welfare, preventing child and forced labour, and health and safety in workplace.

- ✓ Disability Discrimination Ordinance (Cap. 487, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Employees' Compensation Ordinance (Cap. 282, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Employment of Children Regulations (Cap. 57B, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Employment Ordinance (Cap. 57, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme Ordinance (Cap. 485, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Minimum Wage Ordinance (Cap. 608, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Occupational Safety and Health Ordinance (Cap. 509, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Sex Discrimination Ordinance (Cap. 480, the laws of Hong Kong)

B3: Development and Training

We provides on-the-job trainings for new hires to familiarize these new hires on daily operations. Generally, the training areas are related to their work scope and duties of their respective department. Furthermore, our front-line employee who are licensed and supervised by Securities and Futures Commission are required to obtain continuous professional trainings ("CPT") on an on-going basis. Our compliance department is responsible for monitoring the CPT hours of licensed employee to maintain the highest quality and standard of services to be provided to our clients. In addition, our employees' training needs are identified through yearly employee performance appraisal, industrial changes or any major changes introduced to the IT system, software or changes in our service offering.

All our directors, including the independent non-executive Directors, have attended trainings to reinforce their knowledge and skills as a Director, and knowledge on the latest development regarding the Listing Rules, other applicable statutory and regulatory regime and the business environment to facilitate them to discharge their responsibilities.

Anti-Corruption Training

The Company has rolled out a rotation plan of anti-corruption trainings in the Reporting Period. As of the date of this ESG Report, we intend to provide anti-corruption trainings, through professional organisation, to our Directors and Management and front-line sales department personnel first. We will also extend such training to our staff on a 4-years rotation plan targeting to attain a 100% training coverage in 4-years.

During the Year, our employees received 21.5 (2022: 30) hours of training focusing on compliance, accountancy and business development area. The average training hours was more than 1 hours.

B4: Labour Standards

We prohibited the use of child and forced labour. Anyone who is aged under 16 must not be recruited in the stringent screening process on qualified candidates. The human resources and administration department will verify the applicant's age by checking the valid identification document to prevent employing child labour. If any improper conduct is discovered, the Group will immediately investigate the case thoroughly. Any material non-compliance with our protocol may result in summary dismissal. All the employment terms and conditions, including the scope of work, working hours, benefits, and compensations are specified in the employment letter, so as to assure employees of sufficient rest time and prevent forced labour.

The Group complied the relevant local labour provisions, namely Employment of Children Regulations (Cap. 57B, the laws of Hong Kong), and the Employment Ordinance (Cap. 57, the laws of Hong Kong). During the Year, there was no material breach with relevant laws and regulations recorded pertaining to child and forced labour.

B5: Supply Chain Management

As for the nature of our business, we do not have any major suppliers. The Group's services providers mainly provide information technology and communication service and legal and professional services.

Prior to establishing any long-term business relationship with potential services providers, we will perform due diligence to ensure services providers' compliance to relevant laws and regulations. The management of the Group selects our service providers based on their pricing, competence, experience and reputation. The management of the Group will also consider environmentally-friendly factor while selecting suppliers of office supplies (such as recycle copy paper, and stationeries made from environmentally-friendly materials). Senior management approval is required for accepting a services provider as our recognized services provider. Our senior management also reviews our supplier regularly in light of their overall performance and quality.

During the Year, the Group engaged with around 18 (2022: 12) service providers and certain smaller suppliers for office supplies, which were all located in Hong Kong.

B6: Service Responsibility

Quality Customer Services

The Group considers customer feedback a valuable tool for improving its services. We aim to create and nurture strong connections with our customers. The Group developed Customer Compliant Policy to deal with customer complaints properly. We take customer feedback seriously and have in place procedures to ensure that feedback and complaints from customers get handled in a timely and appropriate manner. Our management and Executive Directors are highly involved in the day-to-day management which investigate each complaint by identifying potential causes. All complaints are then properly documented and filed for future reference and follow-up. Complaints are examined and discussed for improvement at the regular meetings in order to better understand how we can improve the customer experience.

During the Year, we did not receive any material complaints from customers and were not subject to any disciplinary actions imposed by any government authorities in respect of our quality of the services.

Privacy Protection

The Group attaches great attention to privacy protection. The Group only collects personal data which are necessary for conducting business, and the data are not used for any other purposes or without the consent of the related parties. Our employees who will be handling personal data must adhere to the data privacy protection measures. The Group will review the measures design and the management team will monitor the implementation of the measures on a regular basis. Some related measures as follows:

- Ascertain that personal data is secured from unintended deletion or loss
- Employees are reminded to take extra care during handling customer information
- Ensure that all data-storage devices are appropriately destroyed and reformatted after each
 use
- Ongoing monitoring and testing of privacy risks to secure the computer databases and customer's information

- Personal data is not allowed to be transferred or disclosed to entities which are not a member of the Group without the permission of the Group
- Unauthorized software is not permitted by the Group and employees should seek permission from the Group before installing software

Protecting Intellectual Property

We respect intellectual property rights, such as trademarks, patents, and copyrights, among others. The Group kept a complete record of its intellectual property rights and will seek legal advice and take appropriate action if any of its intellectual property rights are infringed upon.

During the Reporting Period, we believe that we have taken all reasonable measures to protect our intellectual property rights and deter any such infringement. We were unaware of any infringement (i) by us of any intellectual property rights owned by third parties; or (ii) by any third parties of any intellectual property rights owned by us.

Overall compliance

During the Year, there were no material breach with relevant law and regulations relating to advertising, labelling and privacy matters recorded pertaining to our products and services. The Group has complied with relevant laws and regulations, including but limited to the below listed, that have a significant impact on the Group relating to safety, advertising, labelling and privacy matters relating to services provided and method of redress.

- ✓ Patents Ordinance (Cap. 514, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Personal Data (Privacy) Ordinance (Cap. 486, the laws of Hong Kong)
- ✓ Trade Marks Ordinance (Cap. 559, the laws of Hong Kong)

B7: Anti-corruption and Whistle-Blowing System

The Group is dedicated to running the business with integrity and cultivating an ethical corporate culture. The Group has established code of conduct and anti-money laundering policy. We have contained anti-corruption provisions, including but not limited to bribery, extortion, fraud, and money laundering, into the Group's code of conduct, which can be summarized as:

- requires our directors and employees not to solicit or accept any advantage from any person, company or organisation that the company is having business dealings with, except that they may accept (but not solicit) subject to conditions or with permission from the company's approving authority; and;
- b) prohibits our directors and employees from offering advantage to any director, staff member or agent of another company or organisation unless such offer carries no intention of improper influence in any dealing and it is ascertained that the intended recipient is permitted by his employer or principal to accept it.

Any potential conflicts of interest must be reported to the Group's human resource department. Any breach of behavior will result in the termination of the employment contract or consultancy agreement (as the case may be), as well as legal implications for the subject. Our human resource department will continually review the whole operations to prevent or detect fraudulence.

The Group also established whistleblowing policy for the detection of fraud and corruption risks. Our employees and stakeholders are encouraged to file their complaints, knowledge or suspicion of fraud, corruption of material violation of internal policies to our registered office in Hong Kong or at our whistleblowing email clsec@cheongleesec.com.hk or whatsapp via (852) 9696 9887.

During the Year, there are no non-compliance cases in relation to the bribery, corruption extortion, fraud and money laundering and no legal actions brought against the Group, its directors and employees. The Board believes that the Group is in compliance with relevant laws and regulations, such as:

- Cap. 201 Prevention of Bribery Ordinance
- Cap. 615 Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorist Financing Ordinance

B8: Community Investment

The Group strives to commit towards corporate social responsibility where it aims to establish and maintain a close relationship with the society amid the business development. We strongly encourage our employees to participate in various volunteer works.

The Group is committed to giving back to the community and maintains close communication and interaction with the community to contribute to community development.

SOCIAL KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

		2023 (in person)	2023 Turnover rate	2022 (in person)
Workforce	Total			
	Full time	15	7%	14
	By gender			
	Male	10	0%	8
	Female	5	20%	6
	By age group			
	Under 30	1	0%	0
	30-50	11	9%	11
	Above 50	3	0%	3
	By employee category			
	Directors & Management	6	17%	5
	Office staff	9	11%	9
	By geographical region			
	Hong Kong	15	7%	14

We have 1 leaver aged between 30 to 50 and 2 joiners in the Year constituting 7% (2022: 21.4%) of turnover rate. We have 1 (2022: 1) part-time staff during the Year.

BIOGRAPHICAL DETAILS OF DIRECTORS

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. KWOK Kin Chung, aged 48, is the Chief Executive Officer and Executive Director of the Company. He also holds directorship in certain subsidiaries of the Company. Mr. Kwok obtained a Master degree in Finance in 2006 from Curtin University of Technology of Australia and a professional diploma in Corporate Finance from The Hong Kong Management Association. Mr. Kwok is responsible for managing daily operations and supervising dealing staff. He joined the Group in July 2010. Mr. Kwok has over 22 years of experience in securities and derivatives dealing.

Mr. LAU Kin Hon, aged 55, is an Executive Director of the Company. He also holds directorship in certain subsidiaries of the company. Mr. Lau is a practicing solicitor in Hong Kong. Mr. Lau obtained a bachelor of laws degree with honours from University College, London, U.K. and has been practicing law in Hong Kong for over 29 years. Mr. Lau is responsible for managing the compliance function of the Group and the provision of advice to the Group on legal and regulatory compliance matters. He joined the Group in January 2008. He is currently an Independent Non-executive Director of Mingfa Group (International) Company Limited (stock code: 846), which is listed on the Stock Exchange.

Ms. YU Linda, aged 50, is an Executive Director of the Company. She also holds directorship in certain subsidiaries of the company. Ms. Yu is responsible for the Company's business development, marketing, maintenance of clients' relations and such other matters as the Board shall from time to time direct. She joined the Group in October 2007. Ms. Yu has over 25 years of experience in the securities industry.

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. POON Wing Chuen, aged 57, is an Independent Non-executive Director appointed on 30 June 2014. He is currently the Chief Financial Officer of a real estate development company listed on the Stock Exchange. Mr. Poon has over 33 years of experience in accounting and financial management. Mr. Poon obtained a professional diploma in accountancy from City University of Hong Kong. He is a fellow member of Association of Chartered Certified Accountants. In the three years preceding the Latest Practicable Date, Mr. Poon did not hold any directorship in any other listed companies.

Mr. WANG Rongqian, aged 42, is an Independent Non-executive Director appointed on 2 October 2018. Mr. Wang holds a Master degree in corporate and financial laws from the University of Hong Kong. Mr. Wang has extensive experience in the areas of project management, corporate finance, commercial trade and compliance. He was an independent non-executive director of Manison International Holdings Limited (stock code: 8456) from January 2021 to April 2022.

Mr. SONG Guangyuan, aged 53, is an Independent Non-executive Director appointed on 1 April 2022. Mr. Song holds a Bachelor Degree in Mineral Engineering from Northeastern University (Previously known as Northeastern Institute of Technology). Mr. Song has extensive experience in asset valuation and cross-border acquisition. In the three years preceding the Latest Practicable Date, Mr. Song did not hold any directorship in any other listed companies.

REPORT OF DIRECTORS

REPORT OF DIRECTORS

The Directors of the Company ("Directors") submit herewith their annual report together with the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2023.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding and the principal activities of its subsidiaries are set out in note 41 to the consolidated financial statements. There were no significant changes in nature of Group's principal activities during the year.

SEGMENT INFORMATION

An analysis of the Group's consolidated revenue and contribution to operating profit for the year by principal activities is set out in note 9 to the consolidated financial statements.

RESULTS AND APPROPRIATIONS

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 March 2023 and the state of the affairs of the Group at that date are set out in the consolidated financial statements on pages 43 to 111.

The Directors do not recommend the payment of any dividend for the year (2022: Nil).

PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES

Particulars of the principal subsidiaries of the Company as at 31 March 2023 are set out in note 41 to the consolidated financial statements.

INVESTMENT PROPERTIES AND PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of the movements in investment properties and plant and equipment of the Group are set out in note 17 and note 18 to the consolidated financial statements respectively.

BORROWINGS

Particulars of bank loans of the Group are set out is note 30 to the consolidated financial statements.

RESERVES

Movements in the reserves of the Group and of the Company during the year are set out in consolidated statement of changes in equity on page 45 and note 34(b) to the consolidated financial statements respectively.

DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

At 31 March 2023, the Group's reserve available for distribution, calculated in accordance with the Companies Law of Cayman Islands, amounted to approximately HK\$166.7 million. This includes the Company's share premium in the amount of approximately HK\$130.9 million at 31 March 2023, which may be distributable provided that immediately follow the date on which the dividend is proposed to be distributed, the Company will be in a position to pay off its debts as and when they fall due in the ordinary course of business.

DONATION

The Group charitable donations for the year amounting Nil (2022: Nil).

SHARE CAPITAL

Details of the movements in share capital of the Company during the year, together with reasons therefore, are set out in note 32 to the consolidated financial statements.

SUMMARY OF FIVE YEAR FINANCIAL INFORMATION

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for last five financial years is set out on page 112.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

The percentage of revenue for the year attributable to the Group's major customers is as follows:

the largest customer

10.6%

five largest customers combined

38.1%

To the best of the Directors' knowledge, none of the Directors, their associates or any shareholder who owns more than 5% of the Company's share capital had an interest in any of the major customers above.

The Group had no major supplier due to the nature of principal activities of the Group.

DIRECTORS

The Directors of the Company during the year and up to the date of this report are:

Mr. Kwok Kin Chung (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Lau Kin Hon

Ms. Yu Linda

Mr. Poon Wing Chuen*

Mr. Wang Ronggian*

Mr. Song Guangyuan* (appointed on 1 April 2022)

In accordance with the provisions of the Company's Articles of Association and to comply with the Corporate Governance Code as set out in Appendix 15 of the GEM Listing Rules, Mr. Lau Kin Hon, Mr. Poon Wing Chuen and Mr. Wang Rongqian will retire at the forthcoming AGM by rotation and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election.

BIOGRAPHICAL DETAILS OF DIRECTORS

Biographical information of the Directors of the Group are set out on page 30 of this annual report.

^{*} Independent Non-executive Director

CHANGES OF DIRECTORS AND INFORMATION OF DIRECTORS

The changes in Directors and information of the Directors subsequent to the Listing Date, as required to be disclosed pursuant to Rule 17.50A (1) of the GEM Listing Rules, are set out below:

Name of Director	Details of Changes
Mr. Song Guangyuan	As disclosed in the Company's announcement dated 1 April 2022, Mr. Song Guangyuan was appointed as independent non-executive director, Chairman of the nomination committee and member of the audit committee of the Company.
Mr. Hu Chao	As disclosed in the Company's announcement dated 1 April 2022, Mr. Hu Chao resigned as independent non-executive director, Chairman of the nomination committee and member of audit committee of the Company due to his other business commitments.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITION IN SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES

As at 31 March 2023, save for the interest of the directors in share options as below, neither of the Directors nor the Chief Executive of the Company had interests and short positions in the shares of the Company ("Shares"), underlying shares and debentures of the Company and its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571, Laws of Hong Kong) ("SFO") which (i) are required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they are taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (ii) were recorded in the register required to be kept under Section 352 of the SFO; or (iii) have to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the required standards of dealing by directors as referred to in Rule 5.46 of the GEM Listing Rules.

LONG POSITION IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES OF THE COMPANY Share Option

As at 31 March 2023, details of the share options granted under the Share Option Scheme are as follows:

		Options to Subscribe for Shares of the Company				Outstanding	Ontion		Annevimete
Director	Date of grant (dd/mm/yyyy)	Outstanding as at 1 April 2022	Granted during the period	Exercised during the period	Lapsed during the period	Outstanding as at 31 March 2023	Option exercise Period (dd/mm/yyyy)	Exercise price per share#	Approximate percentage of shareholding
Kwok Kin Chung	09/04/2014	20,000,000	_	_	-	20,000,000	09/04/2014 to 08/04/2023	HK\$0.2275	0.91%
Yu Linda	09/04/2014	20,000,000	_	_	_	20,000,000	09/04/2014 to 08/04/2023	HK\$0.2275	0.91%
Lau Kin Hon	09/04/2014	20,000,000				20,000,000	09/04/2014 to 08/04/2023	HK\$0.2275	0.91%
Total		60,000,000				60,000,000			2.73%

^{*} The exercise price of the share options is subject to adjustment in the case of bonus issues, or other similar Company's capital reorganisation.

note:

The above share options were granted pursuant to the Company's share option scheme adopted on 22 February 2011.

Save as disclosed above, none of the Directors or the Chief Executives of the Company had any interest or short positions in any shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations at 31 March 2023.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS

Each of the independent non-executive Directors has entered into a service contract with the Company for an initial term of one year renewable for the year upon the expiration of the initial term and each subsequent one year term subject to termination in certain circumstance as stimulated in the relevant service contracts.

No Director has a service contract with the Company which is for a duration that may exceed 3 years or which requires the Company to, in order to terminate such contract, give a notice period of more than 1 year or pay compensation or make other payment equivalent to more than 1 year's emolument.

As at 31 March 2023, none of the Directors who are proposed for re-election at the forthcoming annual general meeting has a service contract with the Company which is not determinable within one year without payment of compensation, other than statutory compensation.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN CONTRACTS

No contracts of significance in relation to the Company's business to which the Company, its holding company, subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries was a party and in which any Directors of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

The Company has received, from each of the independent non-executive Directors, an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to Rule 5.09 of the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited. The Company considers all of the independent non-executive Directors are independent.

EMOLUMENT POLICY

The Company's policy concerning the remuneration of the Directors is that the amount of remuneration is determined by reference to the relevant Director's experience, responsibilities, workload and the time devoted to the Group.

Employees' remuneration is determined based on the individual's qualification, experience, position, job responsibility and market conditions. Salary adjustments and staff promotion are based on evaluation of staff performance by way of annual review, and discretionary bonuses would be paid to staff with reference to the financial performance of the Group of the preceding financial year.

The Company has adopted a Share Option Scheme as an incentive to Directors and eligible employees. Details of the scheme is set out in note 35 to the consolidated financial statements.

DIRECTORS' RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Apart from as disclosed under the paragraph headed "Directors' and Chief Executives' interests and short positions in shares, underlying shares and debentures" above and the "Share option scheme" below, at no time during the year have rights to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in or debentures of the Company or any other body corporate granted to any director or their respective spouse or children under 18 years of age, or were any such rights exercised by them; or was the Company or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangement to enable the directors, their spouse or children under 18 years of age to acquire such rights in any other body corporate.

SHARE OPTION SCHEMES

The Company adopted the Share Option Scheme on 22 February 2011, which was approved by the shareholders' written resolutions, is valid and effective for a period of 10 years. The Share Option Scheme was terminated and the new share option scheme (the "New Share Option Scheme") was adopted on 4 August 2020. The outstanding granted under the Share Option Scheme will remain valid and capable of being exercise after the termination of the Share Option Scheme. The purpose of the New Share Option Scheme is to attract and retain the best available personnel, to provide additional incentive to employees (full-time and part-time), directors, consultants, advisers, substantial shareholders, distributors, contractors, suppliers, agents, customers, business partners and service providers of the Group and to promote the success of the business of the Group. Pursuant to the New Share Option Scheme, the Board may, at its discretion and on such terms as it may think fit, offer to grant an option to any employee (full-time or part-time), director, consultant or adviser of the Group, or any substantial shareholder of the Group, or any distributor, contractor, supplier, agent, customer, business partner or service provider of the Group. An offer for the grant of share options must be accepted within 7 days inclusive of the day on which such offer was made. The amount payable by the grantee of an option to the Company on acceptance of the offer for the grant of an option is HK\$1.

As at 31 March 2023, the total number of shares in respect of which share options may be granted under the New Share Option Scheme is not permitted to exceed 220,000,000 shares, representing 10% of the total number of shares of the Company as at 31 March 2023.

Under the New Share Option Scheme, the Company may grant to directors (the "Directors") and employees of the Group and any other persons who, in the sole discretion of the Board, have contributed or will contribute to the Group which options granted shall be immediately vested. The maximum number of shares to be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the share option scheme and any other share option scheme of the Company must not in aggregate exceed 30% of the total number of shares in issue from time to time.

The total number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the share option scheme and any other share option scheme of the Company must not in aggregate exceed 10% of the shares in issue at the date of the passing of the relevant ordinary resolution. If any option is to be granted to connected person(s), it must be approved by independent non-executive directors or independent shareholders as the case may be.

The total number of shares issued and which may fall to be issued upon exercise of the options granted under the New Share Option Scheme to eligible participants in any 12 months' period up to the date of grant shall not exceed 1% of the Shares in issue as the date of grant. Any further grant of options in excess of this 1% limit shall be subject to the approval of shareholders in a general meeting.

The subscription price of a Share in respect of any particular option granted under the New Share Option Scheme shall not be less than the highest of: (i) the closing price of the Shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets on the date of grant; (ii) the average of the closing prices of the Shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of grant; or (iii) the nominal value of a Share.

The total number of shares in respect of which share options granted under the Share Option Scheme as at 31 March 2023 and not yet exercised was 80,000,000 which represented approximately 3.64% of the issued share capital of the Company as at 31 March 2023.

As at 31 March 2023, details of the share options granted under the Share Option Scheme are as follows:

					Char	nges during the ye	ar	
Grantee	Date of Grant (dd/mm/yyyy)	per share	Exercisable	Balance as at 1 April 2022	Granted	Exercised	Cancelled/ lapsed	Balance as at 31 March 2023
Kwok Kin Chung, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014 — 08/04/2023	20,000,000	_	_	_	20,000,000
Yu Linda, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014 — 08/04/2023	20,000,000	_	_	_	20,000,000
Lau Kin Hon, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014 — 08/04/2023	20,000,000				20,000,000
			Sub-total	60,000,000				60,000,000
Employees	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014 — 08/04/2023	40,000,000		_	(20,000,000)	20,000,000
			Total	100,000,000			(20,000,000)	80,000,000
Weighted average exerc	cise price			0.2275				0.2275

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' AND OTHER PERSONS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

As at 31 March 2023, according to the register of interests kept by the Company under Section 336 of the SFO, the following parties (in addition to those disclosed above in respect of the Directors and Chief Executive of the Company) had interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company which were required to be recorded in the register and/or were directly or indirectly interested in 5% or more of the issued share capital carrying rights to vote in all circumstances at general meetings of any other members of the Group:

Long position in shares of the Company

Name of shareholder	Number of shares	Approximate percentage holding
Zillion Profit Limited Ms. Au Suet Ming Clarea (note i)	1,500,000,000 1,500,000,000	68.18% 68.18%

note

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 March 2023, the Directors are not aware of any other persons who had interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company which were interested in 5% or more of the issued share capital carrying rights to vote in all circumstances at general meetings of any other members of the Group or any persons (not being a Director) have interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company which would fall to be disclosed to the Company under the provisions in Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO.

⁽i) Ms. Au Suet Ming Clarea is deemed to be interested in 1,500,000,000 shares through her controlling interest (100%) in Zillion Profit Limited.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contracts concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company or its subsidiaries were entered into or existed during the year.

RETIREMENT BENEFIT SCHEME

Particulars of the retirement benefit scheme of the Group are set out in note 36 to the consolidated financial statements.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY

The Group supports environmental protection, implements green office practices and promotes green awareness within the company. Such measures include the using of energy-saving lightings and recycled paper, minimising the use of paper, reducing energy consumption by switching off idle lightings, computers and electrical appliances.

TAX RELIEF

The Company is not aware of any relief from taxation available to the Shareholders by reason of their holding of the Shares.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

The Company maintained Directors' liability insurance to protect them from any loss to which the Directors of the Company might be liable arising from their actual or alleged misconduct.

CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS AND CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

Non-exempt One-off Connected Transactions

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Company has not entered into any non-exempt one-off connected transactions which were subject to the reporting, annual review, announcement and/or independent shareholders' approval requirements under the GEM Listing Rules.

Non-exempt Continuing Connected Transactions

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Company has not entered into any connected transaction or continuing connected transaction which should be disclosed pursuant to the requirements of GEM Listing Rules.

Significant related party transactions entered by the Group during the year as disclosed in note 39(a) to the consolidated financial statements, constitute connected transactions under the GEM Listing Rules

CONFIRMATION OF INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the above continuing connected transactions and confirmed that these transactions have been entered into:

- (i) in the ordinary and usual course of business of the Group;
- (ii) on normal commercial terms or on terms no less favourable to the Group than terms available to independent third parties (as defined under the GEM Listing Rules); and
- (iii) in accordance with the relevant agreements governing them on terms that are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the shareholders of the Company as a whole.

Save as disclosed above, no contracts of significance to which the Company or its subsidiaries or holding company or a subsidiary of the Company's holding company is a party and in which a Director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN A COMPETING BUSINESS

For the year ended 31 March 2023, the Directors are not aware of any business or interest of the Directors, the controlling shareholder(s) of the Company and their respective close associates (as defined under the GEM Listing Rules) that compete or may compete with the business of the Group and any other conflict of interest which any such person has or may have with the Group.

NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKING

Each of Ms. Au, Zillion Profit Limited, Mr. Kwok Kin Chung, Mr. Lau Kin Hon and Ms. Yu Linda as covenantor (each a "Covenantor", collectively, "Covenantors") entered into a deed of non-competition dated 25 February 2011 in favour of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "Deed of Non-competition").

The Company has received from each of the Covenantors an annual confirmation on the compliance of the non-competition undertaking under the Deed of Non-competition (the "Undertaking"). The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the compliance of the Undertaking from the Covenantors and evaluated the effectiveness of the implementation of the Deed of Non-competition, and were satisfied that the Covenantors have complied with the Undertaking.

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF SHARES

Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities during the year ended 31 March 2023.

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the Company's Articles of Association and there is no restriction against such rights under the laws of the Cayman Islands.

SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company as at the date of this report, the Company has maintained the prescribed public float under the GEM Listing Rules.

AUDITOR

The consolidated financial statements for the years ended 31 March 2023 were audited by Confucius International CPA Limited ("Confucius").

Confucius will retire and, being eligible, offer themselves for reappointment. A resolution for the reappointment of Confucius as auditor of the Company is to be proposed at the AGM.

On behalf of the board

Kwok Kin Chung
Chief Executive Officer

Hong Kong, 21 June 2023

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT



Certified Public Accountants

香港莊士敦道 181 號大有大廈 15 樓 1501-1508 室 Rooms 1501-8, 15/F., Tai Yau Building, 181 Johnston Road, Wanchai, Hong Kong 電話 Tel: (852) 3103 6980 傅真 Fax: (852) 3104 0170 電郵 Email: info@pccpa.hk

TO THE MEMBERS OF CL GROUP (HOLDINGS) LIMITED 昌利(控股)有限公司

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of CL Group (Holdings) Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") set out on pages 43 to 111, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 March 2023, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 March 2023, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

BASIS OF OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants ("the Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Provision of ECL on trade receivables and loan receivables

We identified the provision of ECL and impairment assessment on trade receivables and loan receivables as a key audit matter due to management judgement being required in making an assessment of the adequacy of the provision of ECL and impairment assessment for trade receivables and loan receivables arising from the securities and futures trading business and the money lending business.

As detailed in Notes 22 and 23 to the consolidated financial statements, the Group's trade receivables and loan receivables at 31 March 2023 amounted to HK\$82,477,067 and HK\$102,531,858 respectively and impairment allowance of HK\$202,431 and HK\$33,849,805 respectively are provided for the current year.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS (Continued)

Provision of ECL on trade receivables and loan receivables (Continued)

The ECL of the trade receivables and loan receivables were assessed by the management after taking into account the credit loss experience, ageing of overdue balances, cash flows that are expected from the realisation of collaterals, borrowers' repayment history and financial condition of borrowers as well as forward-looking information.

How our audit addressed the Key Audit Matter

Our procedures in relation to management's provision of ECL of trade receivables and loan receivables included:

- Understanding and evaluating the entity's key controls on how the management estimates the credit loss allowance for trade receivables and loan receivables;
- Evaluating management's assessment of the status of the trade receivables and loan receivables by reference to past due status, past collection history and financial condition of the borrowers; and
- Understanding management's basis and judgement in determining credit loss allowance on trade receivables and loan receivables at 31 March 2023, including the identification of credit-impaired trade receivables and loan receivables, estimated loss rates applied to each borrower, collaterals pledged to the Group, the use of economic variables and relative weighting for forward-looking scenarios.

OTHER INFORMATION

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF DIRECTORS AND THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors of the Company are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with our agreed terms of engagement and for no other purpose. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control;
- obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control;
- evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors;
- conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern;
- evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation; and
- obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Confucius International CPA Limited

Certified Public Accountants

Chan Lap Chi

Practising Certificate Number: P04084

Hong Kong, 21 June 2023

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 March 2023

Revenue		Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Net (loss) gain on derecognition of debt instruments at fair value through other comprehensive income ("FVTOCI") Net change in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL Net other income, gains and losses R(a) R(b) Impairment losses under expected credit loss model, net of reversal Impairment losses of goodwill Administrative expenses Finance costs R(b) Income tax Loss before tax Income tax (expenses) credit Loss for the year attributable to owners Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Incoment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Incoment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI Incoment loss on debt instruments at FVTOC		7	37,971,113	49,679,533
("FVTOCI") (1,013,078) 200,003 Net change in fair value of financial assets at FVTL (9,677,711) (23,107,241) Net other income, gains and losses 8(a) 618,935 138,854 Impairment losses under expected credit loss model, net of reversal 8(b) (17,577,504) (14,847,870) Impairment losses of goodwill (2,135,378) — Administrative expenses 10 (16,217,755) (19,438,099) Finance costs 10 (1,604,330) (788,237) Loss before tax 11 (5,197,895) (10,036,612) Income tax (expenses) credit 14 (359,443) 2,023,421 Loss for the year attributable to owners (5,557,338) (8,013,191) Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: 122,541 — Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations 122,541 — Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss 938,944 (13,253) Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss — — 1,100,007 <td< td=""><td>Net (loss) gain on derecognition of debt instruments</td><td></td><td>4,437,813</td><td>(1,873,555)</td></td<>	Net (loss) gain on derecognition of debt instruments		4,437,813	(1,873,555)
Net other income, gains and losses Impairment losses under expected credit loss model, net of reversal Impairment losses of goodwill (2,135,378) (14,847,870) Impairment losses of goodwill (2,135,378) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (16,217,755) (10,036,612) (12,038,043) (10,036,612) (12,038,043) (10,036,612) (12,038,043) (10,036,612) (12,038,043) (10,036,612)	("FVTOCI")			
Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year attributable to owners of the Company for the year share — Basic 16,217,7594 (2,135,378) — (2,135,378) — (16,217,755) (19,438,099) (788,237) 10 (1,604,330) (788,237) 10 (1,604,330) (788,237) 11 (5,197,895) (10,036,612) (359,443) (359,443) (2,023,421) 14 (359,443) (2,023,421) 14 (359,443) (2,023,421) 15 (5,557,338) (8,013,191) 16 (5,557,338) (8,013,191) 17 (1,217,076) 17 (1,217,0	Net other income, gains and losses	8(a)	•	
Impairment losses of goodwill Administrative expenses 10 (19,438,099)		8(b)	(17,577,504)	(14,847,870)
Finance costs 10 (1,604,330) (788,237) Loss before tax Income tax (expenses) credit 11 (5,197,895) (10,036,612) 2,023,421 Loss for the year attributable to owners (5,557,338) (8,013,191) Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share Basic Basic 10 (0.25) cents (0.36) cents	•	,	(2,135,378)	_
Income tax (expenses) credit Loss for the year attributable to owners Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share Basic 14 (359,443) (8,013,191) (12,557,338) (8,013,191) 122,541 (13,781,147) (13,781,147) (13,781,147) (13,253) (12,694,393) (155,591) (12,694,393)	·	10		-
Loss for the year attributable to owners (5,557,338) (8,013,191) Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic (5,557,338) (8,013,191) (12,541 ————————————————————————————————————			•	-
Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic Other comprehensive expense for the year, net of incomprehensive expense for the year, net of included in growing to the year, net of included in formation of the year incomprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year (122,541 (1,217,076) (13,781,147) 938,944 (13,253) (155,591) (12,694,393) (155,591) (12,694,393)	income tax (expenses) credit	14	(339,443)	2,023,421
income tax Items that are reclassified or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic I 122,541 (1,217,076) (13,781,147) 938,944 (13,253) (155,591) (12,694,393) (155,591) (12,694,393)	Loss for the year attributable to owners		(5,557,338)	(8,013,191)
subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic 122,541 (1,217,076) (13,781,147) (13,781,147) 938,944 (13,253) (155,591) (12,694,393) (5,712,929) (20,707,584)	income tax			
Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic 122,541 (1,217,076) (13,781,147) (13,253) (13,253) (12,694,393) (155,591) (12,694,393) (5,712,929) (20,707,584)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI Reclassification adjustment on derecognition of debt instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic (1,217,076) (13,781,147) 938,944 (13,253) (13,253) (155,591) (12,694,393) (5,712,929) (20,707,584)	Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign		122 541	_
instruments at FVTOCI Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI included in profit or loss Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic 16 (13,253) (13,253) (12,694,393) (12,694,393) (20,707,584)	Fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI			(13,781,147)
Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic 1,100,007 (155,591) (12,694,393) (5,712,929) (20,707,584) (0.25) cents (0.36) cents	instruments at FVTOCI		938,944	(13,253)
Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year Loss per share — Basic 16 (0.25) cents (0.36) cents	·		_	1,100,007
of the Company for the year (5,712,929) (20,707,584) Loss per share — Basic (0.25) cents (0.36) cents			(155,591)	(12,694,393)
of the Company for the year (5,712,929) (20,707,584) Loss per share — Basic (0.25) cents (0.36) cents	Total comprehensive expense attributable to owners			
— Basic (0.36) cents (0.36) cents			(5,712,929)	(20,707,584)
— Diluted 16 (0.25) cents (0.36) cents		16	(0.25) cents	(0.36) cents
	— Diluted	16	(0.25) cents	(0.36) cents

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 March 2023

	Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Non-current assets Plant and equipment Investment properties Right-of-use assets Other assets Loan receivables Rental and utility deposits Financial assets at FVTOCI Deferred tax assets	17 18 20(a) 21 23 24 25	233,515 9,157,385 3,771,048 1,705,000 33,104,974 649,689 285,992 3,717,928	320,886
Current assets Trade receivables Loan receivables Other receivables, deposits and prepayments Financial assets at FVTPL Financial assets at FVTOCI Tax refundable Pledged bank deposit Bank balances and cash — trust accounts Bank balances and cash — general accounts	22 23 24 26 25 27 27 27	82,477,067 69,426,884 110,679 16,896,055 1,260,558 311,122 10,000,000 61,600,916 6,505,255	38,541,642 81,457,829 606,918 20,612,619 1,100,007 1,055,642 10,000,000 41,424,227 29,373,093
Current liabilities Trade payables Other payables and accruals Borrowings Lease liability — due within one year Income tax payables	28 29 30 20(b)	248,588,536 64,015,324 7,896,524 29,000,000 2,170,438 — 103,082,286	224,171,977 47,049,429 3,330,497 20,000,000 2,106,370 80,872 72,567,168
Net current assets		145,506,250	151,604,809
Non-current liabilities Lease liability — due after one year Deferred tax liabilities	20(b) 31	1,671,042 1,095,473 2,766,515	204,919,675 3,841,480 — 3,841,480
Net assets		195,365,266	201,078,195
Capital and reserves Share capital Reserves	32	22,000,000 173,365,266	22,000,000
Total equity		195,365,266	201,078,195

The consolidated financial statements on pages 43 to 111 were approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 21 June 2023 and are signed on its behalf by:

Kwok Kin Chung Director Lau Kin Hon Director

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the year ended 31 March 2023

	Share capital HK\$	Share premium HK\$	Merger reserve HK\$	Share options reserve	Fair value through other comprehensive income reserve HK\$	Capital reserve HK\$	Exchange reserve HK\$	Retained profits	Attributable to owners of the Company HK\$
At 1 April 2021 Loss for the year Other comprehensive expense	22,000,000	130,931,993	32,500,000 — —	8,275,000 — —	857,160 — ——————————————————————————————————	(112,519) — —		38,334,145 (8,013,191)	232,785,779 (8,013,191) (12,694,393)
Total comprehensive expense for the year Dividend (Note 15)					(12,694,393)			(8,013,191) (11,000,000)	(20,707,584) (11,000,000)
At 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Loss for the year Other comprehensive expense	22,000,000 — —	130,931,993	32,500,000 — —	8,275,000 — —	(11,837,233) — (278,132)	(112,519) — ———	 122,541	19,320,954 (5,557,338)	201,078,195 (5,557,338) (155,591)
Total comprehensive expense for the year Lapse of share option				(1,655,000)	(278,132)		122,541 	(5,557,338) 1,655,000	(5,712,929)
At 31 March 2023	22,000,000	130,931,993	32,500,000	6,620,000	(12,115,365)	(112,519)	122,541	15,418,616	195,365,266

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

	Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Operating activities Loss before tax Adjustments for:		(5,197,895)	(10,036,612)
Depreciation of plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets Net (gain) loss on trading of financial assets at FVTPL Net loss (gain) on derecognition of debt instruments	17 20	110,639 2,154,886 (4,437,813)	164,796 2,277,412 1,873,555
at FVTOCI Net change in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL Dividend income Interest income from authorised financial institutions Interest expenses Impairment loss on loan receivables under ECL model Impairment loss on trade receivables under ECL	8(a) 10 8(b)	1,013,078 9,677,711 (127,796) (335,500) 1,604,330 33,849,805	(200,003) 23,107,241 (173,139) (68,217) 788,237 13,171,400
model Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI under ECL model Recovery of loan receivables Recovery of trade receivables Recovery of corporate bond Impairment losses of goodwill	8(b) 8(b) 8(b) 8(b) 8(b)	202,431 — (10,572,065) (4,900,000) (1,002,667) 2,135,378	5,092,440 1,100,007 (4,515,977) — —
Operating cash flows before movements in working capital (Increase) decrease in trade receivables Decrease (increase) in loan receivables Decrease (increase) in other receivables, deposits and prepayments Decrease (increase) in other assets Increase in bank balances and cash — trust accounts Increase in trade payables Decrease in other payable and accruals		24,174,522 (73,087,661) 29,733,176 496,239 25,000 (20,176,689) 16,965,895 (502,559)	32,581,140 6,028,194 (15,778,958) (501,494) (25,000) (19,592,425) 23,506,506 (889,272)
Cash (used in) generated from operations		(22,372,077)	25,328,691
Hong Kong Profits Tax paid Interest on lease liabilities		(671,870) (149,630)	(4,511,460) (72,241)
NET CASH (USED IN) GENERATED FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		(23,193,577)	20,744,990

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

	Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Investing activities Dividend income Interest received Purchase of plant and equipment Purchase of financial assets at FVTPL Purchase of debt instruments at FVTOCI Proceeds from derecognition of financial assets		335,500 127,796 (23,268) (15,264,509) (135,589)	173,139 68,217 (289,145) (60,788,772) (4,269,612)
at FVTPL Proceeds from derecognition of debt instruments		13,741,175	66,070,915
at FVTOCI Proceeds from recovery of corporate bond Net cash outflow on acquisition of a subsidiary	33	109,200 1,002,667 (5,007,583)	12,714,412 — —
NET CASH (USED IN) GENERATED FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES		(5,114,611)	13,679,154
Financing activities Interest paid Dividends paid Drawdown of shareholder loan Capital element of lease rentals paid Drawdown of bank loans Repayment of bank loans	42 42 42 42 42 42	(1,454,700) 	(715,996) (11,000,000) — (2,336,754) 51,500,000 (53,500,000)
NET CASH GENERATED FROM (USED IN) FINANCING ACTIVITIES		5,438,930	(16,052,750)
NET (DECREASE) INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS Effect of foreign exchange rate changes		(22,869,258) 1,420	18,371,394
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE BEGINNING OF YEAR		29,373,093	11,001,699
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE END OF YEAR		6,505,255	29,373,093
ANALYSIS OF THE BALANCE OF CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	27	6 505 255	20 272 002
Bank balances and cash — general accounts	27	6,505,255	29,373,093

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

1. GENERAL

The Company is incorporated in the Cayman Islands as an exempted company with limited liability and its shares are listed on GEM of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited ("Stock Exchange"). The address of the registered office is Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive, P.O. Box 2681, Grand Cayman, KY1-1111, Cayman Islands, and its principal place of business is Room 16B, 16/F, Bank of East Asia Harbour View Centre, 56 Gloucester Road, Wanchai, Hong Kong.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong Dollars ("HK\$"), which is also the functional currency of the Company.

The principal activities of the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") are the provision of securities, futures and options brokering and trading, loan financing services, placing and underwriting services, securities advisory services and investment holding.

The ultimate holding company of the Group is Zillion Profit Limited, a private company incorporated in the British Virgin Islands with limited liability. Its ultimate controlling party is Ms. Au Suet Ming Clarea ("Ms. Au").

2. APPLICATION OF NEW AND REVISED HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs")

New and amended standards adopted by the Group

The Group has applied the following standards and amendments which are first effective for its annual reporting period commencing 1 April 2022.

Amendments to HKFRS 3 Amendments to HKAS 16

Amendments to HKAS 37 Amendments to HKFRSs Reference to the Conceptual Framework
Property, Plant and Equipment —
Proceeds before Intended Use
Onerous Contracts — Cost of Fulfilling a Contract
Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2018–2020

The adoption of the amendments to standards did not have any material impact on the consolidated financial statements for the current year or any prior years.

2. APPLICATION OF NEW AND REVISED HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (Continued)

Amended HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective

The following amended HKFRSs, potentially relevant to the Group's consolidated financial statements, have been issued, but are not yet effective and have not been early adopted by the Group. The Group's current intention is to apply these changes on the date they become effective.

HKFRS 17 (including the October 2020 and February 2022 Amendments to HKFRS 17) Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 Amendment to HKFRS 16 Amendments to HKAS 1

Amendments to HKAS 1 and HKFRS Practice Statement 2 Amendments to HKAS 8 Amendments to HKAS 12 Insurance Contracts¹

Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture²

Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback³

Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and related amendments to Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (2021)¹

Disclosure of Accounting Policies¹

Definition of Accounting Estimates¹
Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction¹

- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023.
- ² Effective date to be determined.
- ³ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024.

The directors of the Company do not anticipate that the application of the amendments in the future will have significant impact on the consolidated financial statements.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Statement of compliance

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA. In addition, the consolidated financial statements include applicable disclosures required by the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM of the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Listing Rules") and by the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance. Significant accounting policies adopted by the Group are detailed below.

Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for those stated otherwise, as explained in the accounting policies set out below.

Historical cost is generally based on the fair value of the consideration given in exchange for goods and services.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Basis of preparation (Continued)

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date, regardless of whether that price is directly observable or estimated using another valuation technique. In estimating the fair value of an asset or a liability, the Group takes into account the characteristics of the asset or liability if market participants would take those characteristics into account when pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. Fair value for measurement and/or disclosure purposes in these consolidated financial statements is determined on such a basis, except for share-based payment transactions that are within the scope of HKFRS 2 Share-based Payment, leasing transactions that are accounted for in accordance with HKFRS 16, and measurements that have some similarities to fair value but are not fair value, such as net realisable value in HKAS 2 Inventories or value in use in HKAS 36 Impairment of Assets.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

In addition, for financial reporting purposes, fair value measurements are categorised into Level 1, 2 or 3 based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements are observable and the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, which are described as follows:

- Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date;
- Level 2 inputs are inputs, other than quoted prices included within Level 1, that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

The principal accounting policies are set out below.

Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and entities (including structured entities) controlled by the Company and its subsidiaries. Control is achieved when the Company:

- has power over the investee;
- is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and
- has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control listed above.

Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss from the date the Group gains control until the date when the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each item of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Basis of consolidation (Continued)

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies into line with the Group's accounting policies.

All intragroup assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

Business combinations

A business is an integrated set of activities and assets which includes an input and a substantive process that together significantly contribute to the ability to create outputs. The acquired processes are considered substantive if they are critical to the ability to continue producing outputs, including an organised workforce with the necessary skills, knowledge, or experience to perform the related processes or they significantly contribute to the ability to continue producing outputs and are considered unique or scarce or cannot be replaced without significant cost, effort, or delay in the ability to continue producing outputs.

Acquisitions of businesses are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred in a business combination is measured at fair value, which is calculated as the sum of the acquisition-date fair values of the assets transferred by the Group, liabilities incurred by the Group to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity interests issued by the Group in exchange for control of the acquiree. Acquisition-related costs are generally recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

For business combinations in which the acquisition date is on or after 1 January 2022, the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed must meet the definitions of an asset and a liability in the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting 2018 issued in June 2018 (the "Conceptual Framework") except for transactions and events within the scope of HKAS 37 or HK(IFRIC)-Int 21, in which the Group applies HKAS 37 or HK(IFRIC)-Int 21 instead of the Conceptual Framework to identify the liabilities it has assumed in a business combination. Contingent assets are not recognised.

At the acquisition date, the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed are recognised at their fair value, except that:

- deferred tax assets or liabilities, and assets or liabilities related to employee benefit arrangements are recognised and measured in accordance with HKAS 12 Income Taxes and HKAS 19 Employee Benefits respectively;
- liabilities or equity instruments related to share-based payment arrangements of the acquiree or share-based payment arrangements of the Group entered into to replace share-based payment arrangements of the acquiree are measured in accordance with HKFRS 2 at the acquisition date (see the accounting policy below);
- assets (or disposal groups) that are classified as held for sale in accordance with HKFRS 5
 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations are measured in accordance
 with that standard; and
- lease liabilities are recognised and measured at the present value of the remaining lease payments (as defined in HKFRS 16) as if the acquired leases were new leases at the acquisition date, except for leases for which (a) the lease term ends within 12 months of the acquisition date; or (b) the underlying asset is of low value. Right-of-use assets are recognised and measured at the same amount as the relevant lease liabilities, adjusted to reflect favourable or unfavourable terms of the lease when compared with market terms.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Business combinations (Continued)

Goodwill is measured as the excess of the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree, and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree (if any) over the net amount of the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed as at acquisition date. If, after re-assessment, the net amount of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed exceeds the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held interest in the acquiree (if any), the excess is recognised immediately in profit or loss as a bargain purchase gain.

Non-controlling interests that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of the relevant subsidiary's net assets in the event of liquidation are initially measured at the non-controlling interests' proportionate share of the recognised amounts of the acquiree's identifiable net assets or at fair value.

When the consideration transferred by the Group in a business combination includes a contingent consideration arrangement, the contingent consideration is measured at its acquisition-date fair value and included as part of the consideration transferred in a business combination. Changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration that qualify as measurement period adjustments are adjusted retrospectively. Measurement period adjustments are adjustments that arise from additional information obtained during the "measurement period" (which cannot exceed one year from the acquisition date) about facts and circumstances that existed at the acquisition date.

The subsequent accounting for the contingent consideration that do not qualify as measurement period adjustments depends on how the contingent consideration is classified. Contingent consideration that is classified as equity is not remeasured at subsequent reporting dates and its subsequent settlement is accounted for within equity. Contingent consideration that is classified as an asset or a liability is remeasured to fair value at subsequent reporting dates, with the corresponding gain or loss being recognized in profit or loss.

When a business combination is achieved in stages, the Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree is remeasured to fair value at the acquisition date (i.e. the date when the Group obtains control), and the resulting gain or loss, if any, is recognised in profit or loss or other comprehensive income, as appropriate. Amounts arising from interests in the acquiree prior to the acquisition date that have previously been recognised in other comprehensive income and measured under HKFRS 9 would be accounted for on the same basis as would be required if the Group had disposed directly of the previously held equity interest.

If the initial accounting for a business combination is incomplete by the end of the reporting period in which the combination occurs, the Group reports provisional amounts for the items for which the accounting is incomplete. Those provisional amounts are adjusted retrospectively during the measurement period (see above), and additional assets or liabilities are recognised, to reflect new information obtained about facts and circumstances that existed at the acquisition date that, if known, would have affected the amounts recognised at that date.

Goodwill

Goodwill arising on an acquisition of a business is carried at cost as established at the date of acquisition of the business (see the accounting policy above) less accumulated impairment losses, if any.

For the purposes of impairment testing, goodwill is allocated to each of the Group's cash-generating units (or group of cash-generating units) that is expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, which represent the lowest level at which the goodwill is monitored for internal management purposes and not larger than an operating segment.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Goodwill (Continued)

A cash-generating unit (or group of cash-generating units) to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment annually or more frequently when there is indication that the unit may be impaired. For goodwill arising on an acquisition in a reporting period, the cash-generating unit (or group of cash-generating units) to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment before the end of that reporting period. If the recoverable amount is less than its carrying amount, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill and then to the other assets on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit (or group of cash-generating units).

On disposal of the relevant cash-generating unit or any of the cash-generating unit within the group of cashgenerating units, the attributable amount of goodwill is included in the determination of the amount of profit or loss on disposal. When the Group disposes of an operation within the cash-generating unit (or a cashgenerating unit within a group of cashgenerating units), the amount of goodwill disposed of is measured on the basis of the relative values of the operation (or the cash-generating unit) disposed of and the portion of the cashgenerating unit (or the group of cash-generating units) retained.

Revenue from contracts with customers

The Group recognises revenue when (or as) a performance obligation is satisfied, i.e. when "control" of the goods or services underlying the particular performance obligation is transferred to the customer.

A performance obligation represents a good or service (or a bundle of goods or services) that is distinct or a series of distinct goods or services that are substantially the same.

Control is transferred over time and revenue is recognised over time by reference to the progress towards complete satisfaction of the relevant performance obligation if one of the following criteria is met:

- the customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs;
- the Group's performance creates and enhances an asset that the customer controls as the Group performs; or
- the Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

Otherwise, revenue is recognised at a point in time when the customer obtains control of the distinct good or service.

A contract asset represents the Group's right to consideration in exchange for goods or services that the Group has transferred to a customer that is not yet unconditional. It is assessed for impairment in accordance with HKFRS 9. In contrast, a receivable represents the Group's unconditional right to consideration, i.e. only the passage of time is required before payment of that consideration is due.

A contract liability represents the Group's obligation to transfer goods or services to a customer for which the Group has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer.

A contract asset and a contract liability relating to the same contract are accounted for and presented on a net basis.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

Over time revenue recognition: measurement of progress towards complete satisfaction of a performance obligation

Output method

The progress towards complete satisfaction of a performance obligation is measured based on output method, which is to recognise revenue on the basis of direct measurements of the value of the goods or services transferred to the customer to date relative to the remaining goods or services promised under the contract, that best depict the Group's performance in transferring control of goods or services.

Existence of significant financing component

In determining the transaction price, the Group adjusts the promised amount of consideration for the effects of the time value of money if the timing of payments agreed (either explicitly or implicitly) provides the customer or the Group with a significant benefit of financing the transfer of goods or services to the customer. In those circumstances, the contract contains a significant financing component. A significant financing component may exist regardless of whether the promise of financing is explicitly stated in the contract or implied by the payment terms agreed to by the parties to the contract.

For contracts where the period between payment and transfer of the associated goods or services is less than one year, the Group applies the practical expedient of not adjusting the transaction price for any significant financing component.

Foreign currencies

In preparing the financial statements of each individual group entity, transactions in currencies other than the functional currency of that entity (foreign currencies) are recognised at the rates of exchanges prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At the end of each reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing on the date when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

Exchange differences on monetary items are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

For the purposes of presenting consolidated financial statements, the assets and liabilities of the Group's foreign operations are translated into the presentation currency of the Group (i.e. Hong Kong Dollars) using exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Income and expense items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period, unless exchange rates fluctuate significantly during that period, in which case the exchange rates at the dates of the transactions are used. Exchange differences arising, if any, are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity under the heading of foreign currency translation reserve (attributed to non-controlling interests as appropriate).

On the disposal of a foreign operation, that is, a disposal of the Group's entire interest in a foreign operation, or a disposal involving loss of a control over a subsidiary that includes a foreign operation, or a partial disposal of an interest in a joint arrangement or an associate that includes a foreign operation of which the retained interest becomes a financial asset, all of the exchange differences accumulated in equity in respect of that operation attributable to the owners of the Company are reclassified to profit or loss.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Foreign currencies (Continued)

In addition, in relation to a partial disposal of a subsidiary that does not result in the Group losing control over the subsidiary, the proportionate share of accumulated exchange differences are re-attributed to non-controlling interests and are not recognised in profit or loss. For all other partial disposals, that is, partial disposal of associates or joint arrangements that do not result in the Group losing significant influence or joint control. The proportionate share of the accumulated exchange differences is reclassified to profit or loss.

Goodwill and fair value adjustments on identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed through acquisition of a foreign operation are treated as assets and liabilities of the foreign operation and translated at the rate of exchange prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Exchange differences arising are recognised in other comprehensive income.

Government grants

Government grants are recognised at their fair value where there is reasonable assurance that the grant will be received and all attaching conditions will be complied with. When the grant relates to an expense item, it is recognised as income on a systematic basis over the periods that the costs, which it is intended to compensate, are expensed.

Employee benefits

Retirement benefit costs

The Group operates a defined contribution Mandatory Provident Fund retirement benefit scheme (the "MPF Scheme") under the Hong Kong Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, for those employees who are eligible to participate in the MPF Scheme. Contributions are made based on a percentage of the employees' basic salaries and are charged to profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the MPF Scheme. The assets of the MPF Scheme are held separately from those of the Group in an independently administered fund. The Group's employer contributions vest fully with the employees when contributed into the MPF Scheme, in accordance with the rules of the MPF Scheme.

Short-term employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits are recognised at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid as and when employees rendered the services. All short-term employee benefits are recognised as an expense unless another HKFRS requires or permits the inclusion of the benefit in the cost of an asset.

A liability is recognised for benefits accruing to employees in respect of wages and salaries, annual leave and sick leave in the period the related service is rendered at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid in exchange for that service.

Liabilities recognised in respect of other long-term employee benefits are measured at the present value of the estimated future cash outflows expected to be made by the Group in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date. Any changes in the liabilities' carrying amounts resulting from service cost, interest and remeasurements are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that another HKFRS requires or permits their inclusion in the cost of an asset.

Share-based payment transactions

Equity-settled share-based payments to employees and others providing similar services are measured at the fair value of the equity instruments at the grant date. Details regarding the determination of the fair value of equity-settled share-based transactions are set out in note 33 to the consolidated financial statements.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Employee benefits (Continued)

Share-based payment transactions (Continued)

The fair value determined at the grant date of the equity-settled share-based payments is expensed on a straight-line basis over the vesting period, based on the Group's estimate of equity instruments that will eventually vest, with a corresponding increase in equity (share options reserve). At the end of the reporting period, the Group revises its estimates of the number of equity instruments expected to vest. The impact of the revision of the original estimates, if any, is recognised in profit or loss such that the cumulative expense reflects the revised estimate, with a corresponding adjustment to share options reserve. For share options that vest immediately at the date of grant, the fair value of the share options granted is expensed immediately to profit or loss.

When share options are exercised, the amount previously recognised in share options reserve will be transferred to share premium. When share options are forfeited after the vesting date or are still not exercised at the expiry date, the amount previously recognised in share options reserve will be transferred to retained profits.

Taxation

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

Current tax

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from "profit before tax" as reported in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income because of items of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and items that are never taxable or deductible. The Group's current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognised on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilised. Such deferred tax assets and liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition (other than in a business combination) of assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the taxable profit nor the accounting profit. In addition, deferred tax liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition of goodwill.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for taxable temporary difference associated with investments in subsidiaries and associates, and interests in joint ventures, except where the Group is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilise the benefits of the temporary differences and they are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Taxation (Continued)

Deferred tax (Continued)

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liability is settled or the asset is realised, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period. The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

Current and deferred tax for the year

For the purposes of measuring deferred tax for leasing transactions in which the Group recognizes the right-of-use assets and the related lease liabilities, the Group first determines whether the tax deductions are attributable to the right-of-use assets or the lease liabilities.

For leasing transaction in which the tax deductions are attributable to the lease liabilities, the Group applies HKAS 12 Income Taxes requirements to the leasing transaction as a whole. Temporary differences relating to right-of-use assets and lease liabilities are assessed on a net basis. Excess of depreciation on right-of-use assets over the lease payments for the principal portion of lease liabilities resulting in net deductible temporary differences.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when they relate to income taxes levied to the same taxable entity by the same taxation authority.

Current tax and deferred tax are recognised in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current tax and deferred tax are also recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity respectively. Where current tax or deferred tax arises from the initial accounting for a business combination, the tax effect is included in the accounting for the business combination.

Plant and equipment

Plant and equipment are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at cost, less subsequent accumulated depreciation and subsequent accumulated impairment losses, if any. Depreciation is recognised so as to write off the cost of assets less their residual values over their estimated useful lives, using the straight-line method, at the following rates per annum:

Leasehold improvement 50% or remaining lease term

Furniture and equipment 20% Computer equipment 20%

The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate accounted for on a prospective basis.

An item of plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected to arise from the continued use of the asset. Any gain or loss arising on the disposal or retirement of an item of plant and equipment is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in profit or loss.

Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs are interests and other costs (e.g. transaction costs) that an entity incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Borrowing costs (Continued)

Borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets, which are assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale, are added to the cost of those assets until such time as the assets are substantially ready for their intended use or sale.

Investment income earned on the temporary investment of specific borrowings pending their expenditure on qualifying assets is deducted from the borrowing costs eligible for capitalisation.

All other borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets acquired separately and with finite useful lives are carried at costs less accumulated amortisation and any accumulated impairment losses (see the accounting policy in respect of impairment losses on tangible and intangible assets below). Amortisation for intangible assets with finite useful lives is recognised on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives. The estimated useful life and amortisation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate being accounted for on a prospective basis.

Future trading right

Future trading rights, with which the holders have the rights to trade on the Stock Exchange and Hong Kong Futures Exchange Limited ("HKFE") are stated at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses. The costs are amortised over 5 years based on the management opinion.

Film rights

Film rights are stated at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses. Their costs are amortised over 7 years based on the expected lifespan of the film rights with reference to development plan.

Derecognition of intangible assets

An intangible asset is derecognised on disposal, or when no future economic benefits are expected from use or disposal. Gains and losses arising from derecognition of an intangible asset, measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset, are recognised in profit or loss when the asset is derecognised.

Impairment of tangible and intangible assets other than goodwill

At the end of the reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of its plant and equipment, right-of-use assets, intangible assets with finite useful lives to determine whether there is any indication that these assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the relevant asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss (if any).

The recoverable amount of plant and equipment, right-of-use assets, and intangible assets are estimated individually. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount individually, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

In testing a cash-generating unit for impairment, corporate assets are allocated to the relevant cash-generating unit when a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be established, or otherwise they are allocated to the smallest group of cash generating units for which a reasonable and consistent allocation basis can be established. The recoverable amount is determined for the cash-generating unit or group of cash-generating units to which the corporate asset belongs, and is compared with the carrying amount of the relevant cash-generating unit or group of cash-generating units.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Intangible assets (Continued)

Intangible assets acquired separately (Continued)

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset (or a cash-generating unit) for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or a cash-generating unit) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or a cash-generating unit) is reduced to its recoverable amount. For corporate assets or portion of corporate assets which cannot be allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis to a cash-generating unit, the Group compares the carrying amount of a group of cash-generating units, including the carrying amounts of the corporate assets or portion of corporate assets allocated to that group of cash-generating units, with the recoverable amount of the group of cash-generating units. In allocating the impairment loss, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill (if applicable) and then to the other assets on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit or the group of cash-generating units. The carrying amount of an asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less costs of disposal (if measurable), its value in use (if determinable) and zero. The amount of the impairment loss that would otherwise have been allocated to the asset is allocated pro rata to the other assets of the unit or the group of cash-generating units. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount under another standard, in which case the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation decrease under that standard.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or cash-generating unit or a group of cash-generating units) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or a cash-generating unit or a group of cash-generating units) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount under another standard, in which case the reversal of the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation increase under that standard.

Offsetting of financial instruments

A financial asset and a financial liability are offset and the net amount presented in the consolidated statement of financial position when, and only when, the Group currently has a legally enforceable right to set off the recognised amounts; and intends either to settle on a net basis, or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that the Group will be required to settle the obligation, and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

The amount recognised as a provision is the best estimate of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking into account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation. When a provision is measured using the cash flows estimated to settle the present obligation, its carrying amount is the present value of those cash flows (when the effect of the time value of money is material).

When some or all of the economic benefits required to settle a provision are expected to be recovered from a third party, a receivable is recognised as an asset if it is virtually certain that reimbursement will be received and the amount of the receivable can be measured reliably.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Cash and cash equivalents

For the purposes of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at banks and cash on hand, demand deposits with banks and other financial institutions, short-term, highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to cash and with a maturity of three months or less from date of investment, and bank overdrafts. Bank overdrafts are shown within borrowings in current liabilities on the consolidated statement of financial position.

Share capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Share capital is determined using the nominal value of shares that have been issued.

Any transaction costs associated with the issue of shares are deducted from share premium (net of any related income tax benefit) to the extent they are incremental costs directly attributable to the equity transaction.

Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a group entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value except for trade receivables arising from contracts with customers which are initially measured in accordance with HKFRS 15. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL")) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets and financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and of allocating interest income and interest expense over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts and payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial asset or financial liability, or, where appropriate, a shorter period, to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Interest/dividend income which are derived from the Group's ordinary course of business are presented as revenue.

Financial assets

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortised cost:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to collect contractual cash flows; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (Continued)

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at fair value through other comprehensive income ("FVTOCI"):

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flows and selling; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

All other financial assets are subsequently measured at FVTPL, except that at the date of initial application/initial recognition of a financial asset the Group may irrevocably elect to present subsequent changes in fair value of an equity investment in other comprehensive income if that equity investment is neither held for trading nor contingent consideration recognised by an acquirer in a business combination to which HKFRS 3 Business Combinations applies.

A financial asset is classified as held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the near term; or
- on initial recognition it is a part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Group manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

In addition, the Group may irrevocably designate a financial asset that are required to be measured at the amortised cost or FVTOCI as measured at FVTPL if doing so eliminates or significantly reduces an accounting mismatch.

(i) Amortised cost and interest income

Interest income is recognised using the effective interest method for financial assets measured subsequently at amortised cost and debt instruments subsequently measured at FVTOCI. For financial instruments other than purchased or originated credit-impaired financial assets, interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of a financial asset, except for financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired (see below). For financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the amortised cost of the financial asset from the next reporting period. If the credit risk on the credit-impaired financial instrument improves so that the financial asset is no longer credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset from the beginning of the reporting period following the determination that the asset is no longer credit-impaired.

(ii) Debt instruments classified as at FVTOCI

Subsequent changes in the carrying amounts for debt instruments classified as at FVTOCI as a result of interest income calculated using the effective interest method, and foreign exchange gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss. All other changes in the carrying amount of these debt instruments are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated under the heading of FVTOCI reserve. Impairment allowances are recognised in profit or loss without reducing the carrying amounts of these debt instruments. When these debt instruments are derecognised, the cumulative gains or losses previously recognised in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (Continued)

(iii) Equity instruments designated as at FVTOCI

Investments in equity instruments at FVTOCI are subsequently measured at fair value with gains and losses arising from changes in fair value recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in the FVTOCI reserve; and are not subject to impairment assessment. The cumulative gain or loss will not be reclassified to profit or loss on disposal of the equity investments, and will be transferred to retained profits.

Dividends from these investments in equity instruments are recognised in profit or loss when the Group's right to receive the dividends is established, unless the dividends clearly represent a recovery of part of the cost of the investment. Dividends are included in the other gains and losses line item in profit or loss.

(iv) Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets that do not meet the criteria for being measured at amortised cost or FVTOCI or designated as FVTOCI are measured at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period, with any fair value gains or losses recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss excludes any dividend or interest earned on the financial asset and is included in the other gains and losses line item.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group performs impairment assessment under expected credit loss ("ECL") model on financial assets (including loan to customers, advances to customers in margin financing, advances to customers for merger and acquisition activities and asset-backed financing to customers, investment securities at amortised cost, reverse repurchase agreements, accounts receivable that is not result of transactions within the scope of HKFRS 15, deposits and other receivables, cash and cash equivalents, cash held on behalf of customers and debt instruments), loan commitments and contract assets (if any). The amount of ECL is updated at each reporting date to reflect changes in credit risk since initial recognition.

Lifetime ECL represents the ECL that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of the relevant instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECL ("12m ECL") represents the portion of lifetime ECL that is expected to result from default events that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date. Assessments are done based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for factors that are specific to the debtors, general economic conditions and an assessment of both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions.

The Group always recognises lifetime ECL for trade receivables.

For all other instruments, the Group measures the loss allowance equal to 12m ECL, unless there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, in which case the Group recognises lifetime ECL. The assessment of whether lifetime ECL should be recognised is based on significant increases in the likelihood or risk of a default occurring since initial recognition.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

(i) Significant increase in credit risk

In assessing whether the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the date of initial recognition. In making this assessment, the Group considers both quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportable, including historical experience and forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

In particular, the following information is taken into account when assessing whether credit risk has increased significantly:

- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the financial instrument's external (if available) or internal credit rating;
- significant deterioration in external market indicators of credit risk, e.g. a significant increase in the credit spread, the credit default swap prices for the debtor;
- existing or forecast adverse changes in business, financial or economic conditions that are expected to cause a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations;
- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the operating results of the debtor;
- an actual or expected significant adverse change in the regulatory, economic, or technological environment of the debtor that results in a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations.

Irrespective of the outcome of the above assessment, the Group presumes that the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due, unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information that demonstrates otherwise.

Despite the aforegoing, the Group assumes that the credit risk on a debt instrument has not increased significantly since initial recognition if the debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk at the reporting date. A debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk if (i) it has a low risk of default, (ii) the borrower has a strong capacity to meet its contractual cash flow obligations in the near term and (iii) adverse changes in economic and business conditions in the longer term may, but will not necessarily, reduce the ability of the borrower to fulfil its contractual cash flow obligations. The Group considers a debt instrument to have low credit risk when it has an internal or external credit rating of "investment grade" as per globally understood definitions.

For loan commitments and financial guarantee contracts, the date that the Group becomes a party to the irrevocable commitment is considered to be the date of initial recognition for the purposes of assessing impairment. In assessing whether there has been a significant increase in the credit risk since initial recognition of a loan commitment, the Group considers changes in the risk of a default occurring on the loan to which a loan commitment relates.

The Group regularly monitors the effectiveness of the criteria used to identify whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk and revises them as appropriate to ensure that the criteria are capable of identifying significant increase in credit risk before the amount becomes past due.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

(ii) Definition of default

For internal credit risk management, the Group considers an event of default occurs when information developed internally or obtained from external sources indicates that the debtor is unlikely to pay its creditors, including the Group, in full (without taking into account any collaterals held by the Group).

Irrespective of the above, the Group considers that default has occurred when a financial asset is more than 365 days past due unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information to demonstrate that a more lagging default criterion is more appropriate.

(iii) Credit-impaired financial assets

A financial asset is credit-impaired when one or more events that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of that financial asset have occurred. Evidence that a financial asset is credit-impaired includes observable data about the following events:

- (a) significant financial difficulty of the issuer or the borrower;
- (b) a breach of contract, such as a default or past due event;
- (c) the lender(s) of the borrower, for economic or contractual reasons relating to the borrower's financial difficulty, having granted to the borrower a concession(s) that the lender(s) would not otherwise consider;
- (d) it is becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; or
- (e) the disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties.

(iv) Write-off policy

The Group writes off a financial asset when there is information indicating that the counterparty is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery, for example, when the counterparty has been placed under liquidation or has entered into bankruptcy proceedings, or in the case of trade receivables and loan receivables, when the amounts are over two years past due, whichever occurs sooner. Financial assets written off may still be subject to enforcement activities under the Group's recovery procedures, taking into account legal advice where appropriate. A write-off constitutes a derecognition event. Any subsequent recoveries are recognised in profit or loss.

(v) Measurement and recognition of ECL

The measurement of ECL is a function of the probability of default, loss given default (i.e. the magnitude of the loss if there is a default) and the exposure at default. The assessment of the probability of default and loss given default is based on historical data and forward-looking information. Estimation of ECL reflects an unbiased and probability-weighted amount that is determined with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights.

Generally, the ECL is the difference between all contractual cash flows that are due to the Group in accordance with the contract and the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at the effective interest rate determined at initial recognition.

Where ECL is measured on a collective basis or cater for cases where evidence at the individual instrument level may not yet be available.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

(v) Measurement and recognition of ECL (Continued)

For collective assessment, the Group takes into consideration the following characteristics when formulating the grouping:

- Past-due status;
- Nature, size and industry of debtors; and
- External credit ratings where available.

The grouping is regularly reviewed by management to ensure the constituents of each group continue to share similar credit risk characteristics.

Interest income is calculated based on the gross carrying amount of the financial asset unless the financial asset is credit impaired, in which case interest income is calculated based on amortised cost of the financial asset.

Except for investments in debt instruments at FVTOCI and financial guarantee contracts, the Group recognises an impairment gain or loss in profit or loss for all financial instruments by adjusting their carrying amount through a loss allowance account. For investments in debt instruments at FVTOCI, the loss allowance is recognised in profit or loss and accumulated in the relevant reserve without reducing the carrying amounts of these debt instruments. Such amount represents the changes in the reserve in relation to accumulated loss allowance.

Derecognition of financial assets

The Group derecognises a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another entity. If the Group neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continues to control the transferred asset, the Group recognises its retained interest in the asset and an associated liability for amounts it may have to pay. If the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a transferred financial asset, the Group continues to recognise the financial asset and also recognises a collateralised borrowing for the proceeds received.

On derecognition of a financial asset measured at amortised cost, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognised in profit or loss.

On derecognition of an investment in a debt instrument classified as at FVTOCI, the cumulative gain or loss previously accumulated in the FVTOCI reserve is reclassified to profit or loss.

On derecognition of an investment in equity instrument which the Group has elected on initial recognition to measure at FVTOCI, the cumulative gain or loss previously accumulated in the FVTOCI reserve is not reclassified to profit or loss, but is transferred to other gains and losses.

On derecognition of a financial asset at fair value through profit or loss, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and the cumulative gain or loss that had been recognised directly in profit or loss.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial assets (Continued)

Classification as debt or equity

Debt and equity instruments are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments

Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of an entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by the Company are recognised at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

Perpetual instruments, which include no contractual obligation for the Group to deliver cash or other financial assets or the Group has the sole discretion to defer payment of distribution and redemption of principal amount indefinitely are classified as equity instruments.

Repurchase of the Company's own equity instruments is recognised and deducted directly in equity. No gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issue or cancellation of the Company's own equity instruments.

Financial liabilities

All financial liabilities are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method or at FVTPL.

Financial liabilities at amortised cost

Financial liabilities including trade payables, accruals and other payables and bank borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest method.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

The Group derecognises financial liabilities when, and only when, the Group's obligations are discharged, cancelled or have expired. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in profit or loss.

Segment reporting

Operating segments, and the amounts of each segment item reported in the consolidated financial statements, are identified from the financial information provided regularly to the board of directors (the "Board"), being the chief operating decision maker ("CODM") for the purposes of allocating resources to, and assessing the performance of, the Group's various lines of business and geographical locations.

Individually material operating segments are not aggregated for financial reporting purposes unless the segments have similar economic characteristics and are similar in respect of the nature of products and services, the nature of production processes, the type or class of customers, the methods used to distribute the products or provide the services, and the nature of the regulatory environment. Operating segments which are not individually material may be aggregated if they share a majority of these criteria.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Related parties

A related party is a person or entity that is related to the Group that is preparing its consolidated financial statements.

- (i) A person, or a close member of that person's family, is related to the Group if that person:
 - (1) has control or joint control of the Group;
 - (2) has significant influence over the Group; or
 - (3) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or a parent of the Group.
- (ii) An entity is related to the Group if any of the following conditions applies:
 - (1) The entity and the Group are members of the same group (which means that each parent, subsidiary and fellow subsidiary is related to the others).
 - (2) One entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or an associate or joint venture of a member of a group of which the other entity is a member).
 - (3) Both entities are joint ventures of the same third party.
 - (4) One entity is a joint venture of a third party and the other entity is an associate of the third party.
 - (5) The entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group. If the Group is itself such a plan, the sponsoring employers are also related to the Group.
 - (6) The entity is controlled or jointly-controlled by a person identified in (i).
 - (7) A person identified in (i)(1) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity).
 - (8) The entity, or any member of a group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the reporting entity or to the parent of the reporting entity.

Close members of the family of a person are those family members who may be expected to influence, or be influenced by, that person in their dealings with the entity, and include:

- (a) that person's children and spouse or domestic partner;
- (b) children of that person's spouse or domestic partner; and
- (c) dependents of that person or that person's spouse or domestic partner.

A related party transaction is a transfer of resources, services or obligations between a reporting entity and a related party, regardless of whether a price is charged.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Leases

Definition of a lease

A contract is, or contains, a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

For contracts entered into or modified on or after the date of initial application or arising from business combinations, the Group assesses whether a contract is or contains a lease based on the definition under HKFRS 16 at inception, modification date or acquisition date, as appropriate. Such contract will not be reassessed unless the terms and conditions of the contract are subsequently changed.

The Group as a lessee

Allocation of consideration to components of a contract

For a contract that contains a lease component and one or more additional lease or non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the contract to each lease component on the basis of the relative stand-alone price of the lease component and the aggregate standalone price of the non-lease components.

Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option. It also applies the recognition exemption for lease of low-value assets. Lease payments on short-term leases and leases of low-value assets are recognised as expense on a straight-line basis or another systematic basis over the lease term.

Right-of-use assets

The cost of right-of-use asset includes:

- the amount of the initial measurement of the lease liability;
- any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, less any lease incentives received;
- any initial direct costs incurred by the Group; and
- an estimate of costs to be incurred by the Group in dismantling and removing the
 underlying assets, restoring the site on which it is located or restoring the underlying asset
 to the condition required by the terms and conditions of the lease, unless those costs are
 incurred to produce inventories.

Right-of-use assets in which the Group is reasonably certain to obtain ownership of the underlying leased assets at the end of the lease term are depreciated from commencement date to the end of the useful life. Otherwise, right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of its estimated useful life and the lease term.

Refundable rental deposits

Refundable rental deposits paid are accounted under HKFRS 9 and initially measured at fair value. Adjustments to fair value at initial recognition are considered as additional lease payments and included in the cost of right-of-use assets.

Lease liabilities

At the commencement date of a lease, the Group recognises and measures the lease liability at the present value of lease payments that are unpaid at that date. In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses the incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date if the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Leases (Continued)

Definition of a lease (Continued)

Lease liabilities (Continued)

The lease payments include:

- fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable;
- variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, initially measured using the index or rate as at the commencement date;
- amounts expected to be payable by the Group under residual value guarantees;
- the exercise price of a purchase option if the Group is reasonably certain to exercise the option; and
- payments of penalties for terminating a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising an option to terminate the lease.

After the commencement date, lease liabilities are adjusted by interest accretion and lease payments.

4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, which are described in note 3, management is required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Key sources of estimation uncertainty

The following are the key assumptions concerning the future, and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year.

Depreciation and amortisation

The Group depreciates and amortises the plant and equipment and intangible assets over their estimated useful lives respectively and after taking into account their estimated residual values, using the straight-line method. The estimated useful lives reflect the Directors' estimate of the periods that the Group intends to derive future economic benefits from the use of the Group's plant and equipment and intangible assets. The residual values reflect the Directors' estimated amount that the Group would currently obtain from disposal of the assets, after deducting the estimated costs of disposal, if the assets were already of the age and in the condition expected at the end of its useful life.

4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY (Continued)

Provision of ECL for debt instruments at FVTOCI

The Group had performed ECL assessment for debt instruments at FVTOCI individually. The determination of the loss allowances is dependent on the external macro environment and the credit rating of each debt instrument. The management takes into consideration historical data from the international rating agencies.

The provision of ECL involves significant estimates and judgements, including determination of whether there is significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, use of assumptions in determination of probability of default, incorporation of forward looking information. The information about the Group's debt instruments and the ECL are disclosed in Note 25.

At 31 March 2023, the carrying amount of debt instruments at FVTOCI amounted to HK\$1,546,550 (2022: HK\$2,811,371) with impairment allowance of HK\$Nil recognised during the year (2022: HK\$1,100,007).

Provision of ECL on trade receivables and other receivables

The Group performs ongoing credit evaluations of its customers and adjusts credit limits based on payment history and the customers' current credit-worthiness, as determined by review of their current credit information. The Group continuously monitors collections and payments from its customers and maintains a provision for estimated credit losses based upon its historical experience. Credit losses have historically been within the Group's expectations and the Group will continue to monitor the collections from customers and maintain an appropriate level of estimated credit losses.

In assessing the lifetime ECL on credit-impaired financial assets, the Group performs the assessment based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for factors that specific to the debtors or borrowers, general economic conditions and both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions with significant judgments involved. Moreover, the Group also reviews the value of the collaterals received from the customers in determining the impairment. The methodology and assumptions used for estimating both the amount and timing of future cash flows are reviewed regularly to reduce material differences between loss estimates and actual loss experience. As at 31 March 2023, the carrying amount of trade receivables was HK\$82,477,067 (2022: HK\$38,541,642). The Group has made HK\$202,431 (2022: HK\$5,092,440) impairment loss during the year.

Provision of ECL on loan receivables

The Group reviews its loan portfolios to assess impairment at least on a quarterly basis. In determining whether an impairment loss should be recorded in the profit or loss, the Group makes judgements as to whether there is any observable data indicating that there is a measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows from a portfolio of loans before the decrease can be identified in that portfolio. This evidence may include observable data indicating that there has been an adverse change in the payment status of borrowers in a group (e.g. payment delinquency or default), or local economic conditions that correlate with defaults on assets in the Group. Management uses estimates based on historical loss experience for assets with credit risk characteristics and objective evidence of impairment similar to those in the portfolio when scheduling its future cash flows. The methodology and assumptions used for estimating both the amount and timing of future cash flows are reviewed regularly to reduce any differences between loss estimates and actual loss experience.

As at 31 March 2023, the carrying amount of loan receivables was HK\$102,531,858 (2022: HK\$121,692,969). The Group has made HK\$33,849,805 (2022: HK\$13,171,400) impairment loss during the year.

4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY (Continued)

Fair value measurement of financial instruments

The Company selects appropriate valuation techniques for financial instruments which are classified as appropriate level for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is observable, either directly or indirectly. If the market for a financial instrument is not active, the Group estimates fair value by using a valuation technique. Valuation techniques include using recent prices at arm's length market transactions between knowledgeable and willing parties, if available, reference to the current fair value of another instrument that is substantially the same, or discounted cash flow analyses and option pricing models.

Fair value of investment properties

Investment properties are carried in the consolidated statement of financial position at 31 March 2023 at their fair value of HK\$9,157,385 (2022: Nil). The fair value was based on a valuation on these properties conducted by an independent professional valuers using property valuation techniques which involve certain assumptions of market conditions. Favourable or unfavourable changes to these assumptions would result in changes in the fair value of the Group's investment properties and corresponding adjustments to the amount of gain or loss reported in the consolidated statement of profit or loss. Details of the fair value measurement of investment properties are disclosed in Note 18 to the consolidated financial statements.

Income and deferred tax

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had estimated unused tax losses of HK\$10,220,999 (2022: HK\$340,890) available for offset against future profits. No deferred tax assets have been recognised on such tax losses due to the unpredictability of future profit streams. The realisability of the deferred tax asset mainly depends on whether sufficient future taxable profits or taxable temporary differences will be available in the future.

5. CAPITAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Group's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern in order to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders and to maintain an optimal capital structure to reduce the cost of capital. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, return capital to shareholders, issue new shares or sell assets to reduce debt. In addition, a subsidiary of the Group licensed by the Securities and Futures Commission ("SFC") is obliged to meet the regulatory liquid capital requirements under the Securities and Futures (Financial Resources) Rules ("FRR") at all times.

For the licensed subsidiary, the Group ensures that it maintains a liquid capital level adequate to support the level of activities with sufficient buffer to accommodate for increases in liquidity requirements arising from potential increases in the level of business activities. During the financial year, the licensed subsidiary complied with the liquid capital requirements under the FRR at all times.

Consistent with practices in the industry, the Group monitors capital on the basis of the gearing ratio. This ratio is calculated as total indebtedness divided by total capital. Total indebtednesses is total borrowings (including current and non-current borrowings). Total capital is calculated as "equity", as shown in the consolidated statement of financial position.

At the end of the reporting period, the Group has borrowings of HK\$29,000,000 (2022: HK\$20,000,000), accordingly, the gearing ratio is 0.15 (2022: 0.09).

6. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

(a) Categories of financial instruments

Financial assets	Fair value through profit or loss (held for trading)	Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income HK\$	Financial assets at amortised costs HK\$	Total HK\$
Financial assets at FVTOCI (Note 25) Financial assets at FVTPL (Note 26) Other assets Trade and other receivables Loan receivables (Note 23) Cash and cash equivalents	16,896,055 — — — — —	1,546,550 — — — — — —	1,705,000 82,544,101 102,531,858 78,106,171	1,546,550 16,896,055 1,705,000 82,544,101 102,531,858 78,106,171
	16,896,055	1,546,550	264,887,130	283,329,735
Financial assets at FVTOCI (Note 25) Financial assets at FVTPL (Note 26) Other assets Trade and other receivables Loan receivables (Note 23) Cash and cash equivalents	20,612,619 — — — —	2,811,371 — — — — —	1,730,000 39,735,146 121,692,969 80,797,320	2,811,371 20,612,619 1,730,000 39,735,146 121,692,969 80,797,320
	20,612,619	2,811,371	243,955,435	267,379,425
			2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Financial liabilities at amortise Trade payables Other payables Borrowings Lease liability	ed cost	2	4,015,324 7,896,524 9,000,000 3,841,480 4,753,328	47,049,429 3,330,497 20,000,000 5,947,850 76,327,776

The Directors consider that the carrying amounts of the financial assets and financial liabilities recognised in the consolidated financial statements approximate their fair values.

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Group's major financial instruments include other assets, trade receivables, loan receivables, other receivables, deposits, financial assets at FVTPL, financial assets at FVTOCI, pledged bank deposits, bank balances and cash, trade payables, other payables and accruals, borrowings and lease liability. Details of the financial instruments are disclosed in respective notes. The risks associated with these financial instruments include credit risk, market risk (foreign currency risk, interest rate risk and equity price risk) and liquidity risk.

The policies on how to mitigate these risks are set out below. The management manages and monitors these exposures to ensure appropriate measures are implemented on a timely and effective manner.

6. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

(i) Credit risk

Credit risk refers to the risk that the counterparty to a financial instrument would fail to discharge its obligation under the terms of the financial instrument and cause a financial loss to the Group.

The Group's credit risk is primarily attributable to trade receivables due from clients, brokers and clearing houses and loan receivables. Management has a credit policy in place and the exposure to credit risk is monitored on an on-going basis.

As at 31 March 2023, the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk which will cause a financial loss to the Group due to failure to discharge an obligation by the counterparties is arising from the carrying amount of trade and loan receivables, deposits and other receivables, bank and cash balances and pledged bank deposits included in the consolidated statement of financial position.

The Group's credit risk is primarily attributable to its trade and loan receivables. The Group has policies in place to ensure that sales are made to customers with a proper credit history. In addition, the directors of the Company review the recoverable amount of each individual trade debt regularly to ensure that adequate impairment losses are recognised for irrecoverable debts.

The Group has no significant concentration of credit risk. The percentage of trade and loan receivables due from the Group's five largest customers in aggregate to the Group's total trade and loan receivables net of allowance is 38% (2022: 32%) as at 31 March 2023.

The Group's exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by individual characteristics of each client rather than the industry or country in which the clients operate and therefore significant concentrations of credit risk primarily arise when the Group has significant exposure to individual clients. As at 31 March 2023, 6% (2022: 3%) and 38% (2022: 30%) of the total trade and loan receivables due from clients were from the Group's five largest clients.

Further quantitative data in respect of the collaterals and the Group's exposure to credit risk arising from trade and loan receivables are disclosed in notes 22 and 23.

All of the balance in other receivables, deposits and prepayments (except the non-current rental and utility deposits) normally settle within one year and the Directors consider the credit risk for such is minimal.

Bank balances are placed in various authorised institutions and the Directors consider the credit risk for such is minimal.

The maximum exposure to credit risk without taking account of any collateral held is represented by the carrying amount of each financial asset in the consolidated statement of financial position. The Group does not provide any other guarantees which would expose the Group to credit risk.

6. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

(ii) Market risk

Foreign currency risk

Certain assets of the Group are denominated in foreign currencies which expose the Group to foreign currency risk. The Group currently does not have a foreign currency hedging policy. However, management monitors foreign exchange exposure and will consider hedging significant foreign currency exposure should the need arise.

The carrying amounts of the Group's major foreign currency denominated monetary assets and monetary liabilities as at the reporting date are as follows:

	2023		2022	
	Assets <i>HK</i> \$	Liabilities <i>HK</i> \$	Assets <i>HK\$</i>	Liabilities <i>HK</i> \$
Renminbi ("RMB")	77,057	6,164,276	1,335	

Sensitivity analysis

The Group is mainly exposed to the effects of fluctuation in HK\$ against RMB.

The following table shows the sensitivity analysis of a 5% (2022: 5%) increase/decrease in HK\$ against RMB, the effect in the profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year is as follows:

	2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 HK\$
Increase/decrease in profit or loss	304,361	67

Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk of loss due to changes in interest rates. The Group's interest rate risk exposure arises predominantly from margin financing and loans to customers. The margin receivables, loan receivables, bank balances and borrowings are exposed to interest rates risk.

The Group's exposure to interest rates risk on financial assets and financial liabilities are detailed below.

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK\$</i>
Financial instruments bearing variable interest rates in nature		
Assets Trade receivables Loan receivables Bank balances	78,344,201 102,531,858 16,505,300	34,770,306 121,692,969 39,373,093
Liabilities Borrowings	(29,000,000)	(20,000,000)
	168,381,359	175,836,368

6. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

(ii) Market risk (Continued)

Interest rate risk (Continued)

Sensitivity analysis

At 31 March 2023, assuming the Hong Kong market interest rate had been 50 basis points (2022: 50 basis points) higher/lower and all other variables held constant, the effect in the profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year is as follows:

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Increase/decrease in profit or loss	841,907	879,182

In management's opinion, the sensitivity analysis is unrepresentative of the market interest rate risk as the year end exposure does not reflect the exposure during the year.

Equity price risk

The Group is exposed to equity price risk mainly through its investments in listed equity securities and other securities (equity-linked notes).

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below has been determined based on the exposure to equity price risks at the reporting date.

If the prices of the respective equity instruments had been 5% (2022: 5%) higher/lower, the effect in the profit or loss for the year is as follows:

	2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Increase/decrease in profit or loss	844,803	1,030,631

(iii) Liquidity risk

Individual operating entities within the Group are responsible for their own cash management, including the raising of loans to cover expected cash demands, and to ensure compliance with the Financial Resources Rules. The Group's policy is to regularly monitor its liquidity requirement and its compliance with lending covenants, to ensure that it maintains sufficient reserves of cash and adequate committed lines of funding from major financial institutions to meet its liquidity requirements in the short and longer term.

Internally generated cash flows and borrowings are the source of funds to finance the operations of the Group. The Group's liquidity risk management includes making available standby bank facilities and diversifying funding sources. The Group regularly reviews major funding positions to ensure adequate financial resources are available to meet their respective financial obligations.

The Group's policy is to regularly monitor current and expected liquidity requirements to ensure that it maintains sufficient reserves of cash and funding in the short and longer term. All of the Group's current liabilities are expected to be settled within one year. The carrying amounts of all financial liabilities equal to the contractual undiscounted cash outflows.

As at 31 March 2023, the Group has available banking facilities of HK\$25,500,000 (2022: HK\$29,500,000) which were not utilised, details are disclosed in note 37.

6. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

(iii) Liquidity risk (Continued)

The maturity profile of the Group's financial liabilities as at the reporting date, based on the contractual undiscounted cash flows, is as follows:

	Average interest	Carrying amount HK\$	On demand or within 1 year	1–2 years <i>HK\$</i>	Total contractual undiscounted cash flow ⊬K\$
As at 31 March 2023 Trade and other payables Bank borrowings Shareholder loan Lease liability	N/A 5.64% 2.5% 3%	71,911,848 24,000,000 5,000,000 3,841,480 104,753,328	71,911,848 24,893,417 5,125,000 2,256,000 104,186,265	23,542 — 1,692,000 — 1,715,542	71,911,848 24,916,959 5,125,000 3,948,000 105,901,807
As at 31 March 2022 Trade and other payables Borrowings Lease liability	N/A 2.77% 3%	50,379,926 20,000,000 5,947,850 76,327,776	50,379,926 20,415,500 2,256,000 73,051,426	3,948,000 3,948,000	50,379,926 20,415,500 6,204,000 76,999,426

(c) Financial instruments carried at fair value

The following table provides an analysis of financial instruments that are measured subsequent to initial recognition at fair value, grouped into Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3.

		Fair va	lue as at	Fair value	Basis of fair value measurement/valuation	Significant unobservable	Relationship of unobservable inputs to fair
Financial assets	Classified as	31 March 2023 HK\$	3 31 March 2022 hierarchy technique(s) and key input(s)			input(s)	value
Listed equity securities in Hong Kong	Financial asset at FVTPL	8,528,391	8,781,292	Level 1	Quoted bid prices in an active market	N/A	N/A
Listed equity securities in oversea	Financial asset at FVTPL	8,367,664	3,654,594	Level 1	Quoted bid prices in an active market	N/A	N/A
Other unlisted securities in Hong Kong	Financial asset at FVTPL	-	8,176,733	Level 2	Quoted values or recent transaction price provided by counterparty financial institutions	N/A	N/A
Listed debt securities in oversea	Financial asset at FVTOCI	1,546,050	2,810,871	Level 1	Quoted values or recent transaction price in an active market	N/A	N/A
Unlisted equity securities in Hong Kong	Financial asset at FVTOCI	500	500	Level 3	Basis of net asset value of investment	N/A	N/A

There were no transfers between Level 1, 2 and 3 during the year.

7. REVENUE

An analysis of the Group's revenue for the year is as follows:

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Recognised at a point in time Commission and brokerage fees from securities dealing		
on the Stock Exchange	3,807,725	8,603,730
Placing and underwriting commission Commission and brokerage fees from dealing	840,994	4,538,864
in futures contracts	348,253	496,220
Commission income from securities advisory services	110,000	
Clearing and settlement fee Handling service and dividend collection fees	1,311,472 197,859	2,749,417 198,137
	107,000	100, 107
Other sources income Interest income from		
— margin client	8,204,639	8,086,719
— loan client	22,235,828	20,128,856
— cash client	238,907	350,247
 authorised financial institutions financial assets at FVTPL 	335,499 321,750	68,217 2,584,436
— financial assets at FVTOCI	11,770	1,867,807
— others	6,417	6,883
	37,971,113	49,679,533

Notes: Income recognised at "a point in time" and "over time" are revenue arising from HKFRS 15, while interest income are under the scope of HKFRS 9.

See note 9 for an analysis of revenue by major services.

8. (a) NET OTHER INCOME, GAINS AND LOSSES

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Dividend income Net exchange gain (loss) Government grants Rental income Sundry incomes	127,796 44,308 239,600 103,671 103,560	173,139 (59,640) — — 25,355
	618,935	138,854

8 (b) IMPAIRMENT LOSSES UNDER EXPECTED CREDIT LOSS MODEL, NET OF REVERSAL

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Impairment loss on trade receivables under ECL model Impairment loss on loan receivable under ECL model Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI under	(202,431) (33,849,805)	(5,092,440) (13,171,400)
ECL model Recovery of trade receivables	4,900,000	(1,100,007)
Recovery of loan receivables	10,572,065	4,515,977
Recovery of corporate bond	1,002,667	
	(17,577,504)	(14,847,870)

9. BUSINESS AND GEOGRAPHICAL SEGMENTS

Information reported to the Board, being the CODM, for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance, focuses on types of services provided. In addition, for 'securities, futures and options brokering and trading', 'Placing and underwriting', 'Loan financing', 'securities advisory service' and 'Investment holding', the information reported to the Board is further analysed based on the different classes of customers.

Specifically, the Group's reportable segments under HKFRS 8 are as follows:

Securities, futures and options
brokering and trading
Placing and underwriting
Loan financing
Securities advisory service
Investment holding
Provision of securities and
futures brokering services and margin financing
Provision of placing and underwriting services
Provision of money lending service
Provision of securities advisory service
Investment income and capital appreciation

The reportable segments have been identified on the basis of internal management reports prepared in accordance with accounting policies conforming to HKFRSs that are regularly reviewed by the CODM.

Segments profit represents profit earned by each segment without allocation of net other income, gains and losses, central administration costs and finance costs. This is the basis of measurement reported to the CODM for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance.

9. BUSINESS AND GEOGRAPHICAL SEGMENTS (Continued)

Business segments

Segment revenues and results

The following is an analysis of the Group's revenue and results by reportable segments:

	Securities,		202	3		
	futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting <i>HK</i> \$	Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service HK\$	Investment holding <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated HK\$
Segment revenues — Recognised at a point in time — Other sources income	5,671,262 8,679,323	840,994 —		110,000	<u> </u>	6,622,256 31,348,857
	14,350,585	840,994	22,236,292	110,000	433,242	37,971,113
Segment results	11,165,010	420,139	(3,448,312)	(72,635)	(7,272,887)	791,315
Net other income, gains and losses Unallocated administrative expenses Finance cost Loss before tax Income tax expenses Loss for the year						(4,384,880) (1,604,330) (5,197,895) (359,443) (5,557,338)
2000 for the year			000	0		(0,007,000)
	Securities, futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting HK\$	202 Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service HK\$	Investment holding <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated HK\$
Segment revenues			· ·			
Recognised at a point in time Other sources income	12,047,504 8,343,907	4,538,864 —	20,280,174		4,469,084	16,586,368 33,093,165
	20,391,411	4,538,864	20,280,174		4,469,084	49,679,533
Segment results	4,063,401	4,103,615	9,521,241	(188,882)	(22,100,233)	(4,600,858)
Net other income, gains and losses Unallocated administrative						(34,285)
expenses Finance cost						(4,613,232) (788,237)
						(4,613,232) (788,237) (10,036,612) 2,023,421

9. BUSINESS AND GEOGRAPHICAL SEGMENTS (Continued)

Business segments (Continued)

Segment revenues and results (Continued)

Revenue reported above represents revenue generated from external customers. There were no inter-segment transactions during the year (2022: HK\$NiI).

The accounting policies of the reportable segments are the same as the Group's accounting policies described in note 3. Segment results represent the profit earned by each segment without allocation of net other income, gains and losses, unallocated administrative expenses and finance costs. This is the measure reported to the CODM for the purpose of resources allocation and performance assessment.

Segment assets and liabilities

			202	3		
	Securities, futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting HK\$	Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service <i>HK</i> \$	Investment holding <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated HK\$
Assets Segment assets Unallocated assets	145,347,209	_	103,354,596	_	31,802,093	280,503,898 20,710,169
Total assets						301,214,067
Liabilities Segment liabilities Unallocated liabilities	64,830,337	_	220,286	_	7,725,447	72,776,070 33,072,731
Total liabilities						105,848,801
	Coourition		202	2		
	Securities, futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting HK\$	Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service <i>HK</i> \$	Investment holding <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated HK\$
Assets Segment assets Unallocated assets	82,443,614		122,210,733	-	26,918,571	231,572,918 45,913,925
Total assets						277,486,843
Liabilities Segment liabilities Unallocated liabilities	48,337,788	1/-	240,287		1,560,600	50,138,675 26,269,973
Total liabilities						76,408,648

9. BUSINESS AND GEOGRAPHICAL SEGMENTS (Continued)

Business segments (Continued)

Segment assets and liabilities (Continued)

For the purposes of monitoring segment performance and allocating resources between segments:

- all assets are allocated to reportable segments other than part of other receivables, deposits and prepayments, tax refundable, pledged bank deposit and bank balances and cash-general accounts. Assets used jointly by segments are allocated on the basis of the revenues earned by individual segments; and
- all liabilities are allocated to reportable segments other than part of other payables, accruals, borrowings, income tax payables and deferred tax liabilities. Liabilities for which segments are jointly liable are allocated in proportion to segment assets.

Other information

	Securities.			2023			
	futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting HK\$	Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service HK\$	Investment holding HK\$	Unallocated <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated HK\$
Additions to plant and							
equipment Depreciation of plant and	23,268	_	_	_	_	_	23,268
equipment Depreciation of right-of-use	57,479	_	540	_	52,620	_	110,639
assets	_	_	_	_	_	2,154,886	2,154,886
Impairment loss on loan receivables under ECL model Impairment loss on trade	_	-	33,849,805	_	_	_	33,849,805
receivables under ECL model	202,431	_	_	_	_	_	202,431
Recovery of trade receivable Recovery of corporate bond	(4,900,000)	_	_	_	(1,002,667)	_	(4,900,000) (1,002,667)
Recovery of loan receivables			(10,572,065)				(10,572,065)
	Securities,			2022			
	Securities,						
	futures and options brokering and trading HK\$	Placing and underwriting HK\$	Loan financing <i>HK</i> \$	Securities advisory service HK\$	Investment holding <i>HK</i> \$	Unallocated <i>HK</i> \$	Consolidated <i>HK\$</i>
Additions to plant and	options brokering and trading	underwriting	financing	advisory service	holding		
Additions to plant and equipment	options brokering and trading	underwriting	financing	advisory service	holding		
equipment Depreciation of plant and equipment	options brokering and trading HK\$	underwriting	financing HK\$	advisory service	holding HK\$		HK\$
equipment Depreciation of plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets	options brokering and trading HK\$	underwriting	financing HK\$	advisory service	holding HK\$ 263,100		HK\$ 289,145
equipment Depreciation of plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets Impairment loss on loan receivables under ECL model	options brokering and trading HK\$	underwriting	financing HK\$	advisory service	holding HK\$ 263,100	HK\$ 	289,145 164,796
equipment Depreciation of plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets Impairment loss on loan receivables under ECL model Impairment loss on debt instruments at FVTOCI	options brokering and trading HK\$	underwriting HK\$	financing HK\$ 2,700 270	advisory service	holding HK\$ 263,100	HK\$ 	289,145 164,796 2,277,412
equipment Depreciation of plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets Impairment loss on loan receivables under ECL model Impairment loss on debt	options brokering and trading HK\$	underwriting HK\$	financing HK\$ 2,700 270	advisory service	holding HK\$ 263,100 13,155 —	HK\$ 	289,145 164,796 2,277,412 13,171,400

9. BUSINESS AND GEOGRAPHICAL SEGMENTS (Continued)

Business segments (Continued)

Geographical information

No separate analysis of segment information by geographical segment is presented as the Group's revenue and non-current assets are principally attributable to a single geographical region, which in Hong Kong.

Information on major customers

One major customer of the Group accounted for approximately 10.6% (2022: 9.1%) of the total revenue during the year ended 31 March 2023. The customer has repaid all of the outstanding loan principal and interest after the year ended. No other single customer contributed 10% or more to the Group's revenue for both years.

10. FINANCE COSTS

10.	FINANCE COSTS		
		2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
	Interest on bank borrowings Interest on shareholder loan	1,340,316 114,384	715,996 —
	Interest on lease liabilities (Note 20b)	149,630	72,241
		1,604,330	788,237
11.	LOSS BEFORE TAX		
		2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK\$</i>
	Loss before tax has been arrived at after charging (crediting):		
	Staff costs (including Directors' emoluments)	5,930,356	6,142,692
	Auditor's remuneration Depreciation of plant and equipment	600,000 110,639	650,000 164,796
	Depreciation of right-of-use assets	2,154,886	2,277,412
	Gross rental income from investment properties Less: direct operating expenses from investment properties that generated rental income during the year	(103,671) —	_
		(103,671)	_
12.	STAFF COSTS (INCLUDING DIRECTORS' EMOLUME	NTS)	
		2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
	Salaries, allowances and other benefits in kind	5,760,979	5,965,283
	Defined contribution retirement benefit scheme contributions	169,377	177,409
		5,930,356	6,142,692

13. DIRECTORS' AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT'S EMOLUMENTS

(a) Directors' emoluments

The emoluments paid or payable to each of the six (2022: six) Directors were as follows:

Year ended 31 March 2023

	Fees HK\$	Salaries, allowance and benefit in kind <i>HK</i> \$	Discretionary bonuses <i>HK</i> \$	Defined contribution retirement benefit scheme contributions HK\$	Share- based payment <i>HK</i> \$	Total <i>HK</i> \$
Executive Directors Kwok Kin Chung						
(Chief Executive Officer)	_	1,136,684	_	18,000	_	1,154,684
Lau Kin Hon Yu Linda	_	390,000 588,000	_	18,000 18,000	_	408,000 606,000
		000,000		10,000		000,000
Independent non- executive Directors						
Poon Wing Chuen Wang Rongqian	120,000 120,000	_	_	_	_	120,000 120,000
Song Guangyuan						
(appointed on 1/4/2022) Hu Chao	120,000	_	_	_	_	120,000
(resigned on 1/4/2022)						
	360,000	2,114,684	_	54,000	_	2,528,684
Year ended 31 Marc	h 2022					
Tear ended 31 Marc	Fees HK\$	Salaries, allowance and benefit in kind <i>HK</i> \$	Discretionary bonuses <i>HK</i> \$	Defined contribution retirement benefit scheme contributions HK\$	Share based payment <i>HK</i> \$	Total <i>HK</i> \$
Executive Directors						
Kwok Kin Chung (Chief Executive Officer)		1 040 407		10,000		1 000 407
Lau Kin Hon	_	1,048,497 390,000	_	18,000 18,000	_	1,066,497 408,000
Yu Linda	_	546,000	_	18,000	_	564,000
Independent non-						
executive Directors Poon Wing Chuen	120,000					120,000
Wang Rongqian	120,000	_	_	_	_	120,000
Hu Chao (resigned on 1/4/2022)	120,000					120,000
	360,000	1,984,497		54,000		2,398,497

13. DIRECTORS' AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT'S EMOLUMENTS (Continued)

(b) Directors' termination benefits

During the year ended 31 March 2023, no termination benefits were paid to the Directors (2022: Nil).

(c) Consideration provided to third parties for making available Directors' services

During the year ended 31 March 2023, no consideration was paid for making available the services of the Directors (2022: Nil).

(d) Information about loans, quasi-loans and other dealings in favour of Directors, controlled bodies corporate by and connected entities with such Directors

During the year ended 31 March 2023, there were no loans, quasi-loans and other dealings entered into by the Company or subsidiaries undertaking of the Company, where applicable, in favour of the Directors (2022: Nil).

(e) Directors' material interests in transactions, arrangements or contracts

No significant transactions, arrangements and contracts in relation to the Group's business to which the Company was a party and in which a director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year (2022: Nil).

(f) Five highest paid individuals

During the year, of the five highest paid individuals in the Group, two (2022: two) were executive Directors whose emoluments are set out above. The emoluments of the remaining three (2022: three) individuals are as follows:

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Salaries, allowances and benefit in kind	3,668,871	2,400,772
Defined contribution retirement benefit scheme contributions	90,000	51,000
	3,758,871	2,451,772

The emoluments of the three (2022: three) individuals with the highest emoluments are within the following bands:

	Number of individuals 2023	
Nil to HK\$1,000,000 HK\$1,000,001 to HK\$1,500,000 HK\$1,500,001 to HK\$2,000,000 HK\$2,000,001 to HK\$2,500,000	3 — —	3

No emoluments were paid to the Directors or the other three highest paid individuals as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for loss of office during each of the two years ended 31 March 2023 and 2022. None of the Directors and other three highest paid individuals of the Company has waived or agreed to waive any emoluments during the year.

14. INCOME TAX EXPENSES (CREDIT)

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Hong Kong Profits Tax — current year — under-provision in prior year	1,333,659 1,859	1,966,735 19,652
Deferred tax — current year (Note 31)	(976,075)	(4,009,808)
	359,443	(2,023,421)

Under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime, the Hong Kong Profits Tax of the qualifying group entity is calculated at 8.25% (2022: 8.25%) on the first HK\$2,000,000 of the estimated assessable profits and at 16.5% (2022: 16.5%) on the estimated assessable profits above HK\$2,000,000. The profits of other group entities not qualifying for the two-tiered profits tax rates regime will continue to be taxed at a flat rate of 16.5% (2022: 16.5%).

The tax expenses (credit) for the year can be reconciled to the loss before tax per the consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as follows:

	2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 HK\$
Loss before tax	(5,197,895)	(10,036,612)
Tax at the domestic income tax rate of 16.5% (2022:16.5%) Tax effect of expenses not deductible for tax purpose Tax effect of income not taxable for tax purpose Tax effect of temporary difference not recognised Under-provision in prior year Tax effect of tax loss not recognised Tax effect of tax reduction Tax effect of two-tiered tax rate Effect of different tax rates of subsidiaries operating in other jurisdictions	(857,653) 1,579,190 (1,830,458) 6,946 1,857 1,630,218 (12,000) (165,000)	(1,656,041) 1,087,985 (1,280,670) 435 19,652 218 (30,000) (165,000)
Tax expenses (credit) for the year	359,443	(2,023,421)

At 31 March 2023, the Group had estimated tax losses of HK\$10,220,999 (2022: HK\$340,890) available for offset against future profits. No deferred tax asset has been recognised in respect of the tax losses due to the unpredictability of future profit streams.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

15. DIVIDEND

	2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 HK\$
2022 Final dividend paid — HK\$Nil cent per share (2021 Final dividend paid — HK\$0.5 cents per share)		11,000,000

No dividend for the year ended 31 March 2023 was paid or proposed during the year ended 31 March 2023, nor has any dividend been proposed since the end of the reporting period (2022: HK\$Nil).

16. LOSS PER SHARE

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Loss for the year attributable to owners of the Company	5,557,338	8,013,191
	2023	2022
Number of ordinary shares for the purposes of basic earnings per share Effect of dilutive potential ordinary shares: Share options of the Company	2,200,000,000	2,200,000,000
Number of ordinary shares for the purposes of diluted earnings per share	2,200,000,000	2,200,000,000

The calculation of basic loss per share is based on the Group's loss attributable to the owners of the Company of HK\$5,557,338 (2022: HK\$8,013,191) and ordinary shares 2,200,000,000 (2022: 2,200,000,000) in issue during the year.

The calculation of diluted loss per share for the year ended 31 March 2023 is based on the loss for the year attributable to owners of the Company of HK\$5,557,338 (2022: HK\$8,013,191) and the number of 2,200,000,000 (2022: 2,200,000,000) ordinary shares in issue during the year.

The computation of diluted loss per share does not assume the exercise of the Group's outstanding share options as the exercise price of those options is higher than the average market price of the Company's shares for 2023.

17. PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Leasehold improvement $HK\$$	Furniture and equipment HK\$	Computer equipment HK\$	Total <i>HK\$</i>
COST At 1 April 2021 Additions	1,616,069 263,100	995,384 14,794	4,696,349 11,251	7,307,802 289,145
At 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Additions	1,879,169	1,010,178 2,319	4,707,600 20,949	7,596,947 23,268
At 31 March 2023	1,879,169	1,012,497	4,728,549	7,620,215
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION At 1 April 2021 Charge for the year	1,616,069 13,155	992,006 10,496	4,503,190 141,145	7,111,265 164,796
At 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Charge for the year	1,629,224 52,620	1,002,502 3,329	4,644,335 54,690	7,276,061 110,639
At 31 March 2023	1,681,844	1,005,831	4,699,025	7,386,700
NET CARRYING VALUES At 31 March 2023	197,325	6,666	29,524	233,515
At 31 March 2022	249,945	7,676	63,265	320,886

18. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

	Investment properties in the PRC
At fair value At 1 April 2022 Addition upon acquisition of a subsidiary Exchange difference	8,786,843 370,542
At 31 March 2023	9,157,385

The Group's investment properties are held under medium term leases and are situated in the PRC.

All of the Group's property interests held under operating leases to earn rentals are measured using the fair value model and are classified and accounted for as investment properties.

No investment properties has been pledged as at 31 March 2023.

18. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES (Continued)

Fair value measurement of the Group's investment properties

The fair value of the Group's investment properties at 31 March 2023 has been arrived at on the basis of a valuation carried out on the respective dates by ShenZhen City Real Estate Land Appraisal Co., Ltd, independent qualified professional valuers not connected to the Group, who have appropriate qualifications and recent experience in the valuation of similar properties in the relevant locations.

The valuation of investment properties in ShenZhen were arrived at with the adoption of direct comparison method. Direct comparison method assumes the property is capable of being sold in its existing state with the benefit of immediate vacant possession and makes reference to comparable sales evidence as available in the relevant markets.

Details of the Group's investment properties and information about the fair value hierarchy at 31 March 2023 and 2022 are as follows:

	Level 1 <i>HK</i> \$	Level 2 <i>HK</i> \$	Level 3 <i>HK</i> \$	Fair value at 31 March 2023 <i>HK</i> \$
Investment properties in the PRC			9,157,385	9,157,385
	Level 1 <i>HK\$</i>	Level 2 <i>HK\$</i>	Level 3 <i>HK\$</i>	Fair value at 31 March 2022 <i>HK\$</i>
Investment properties in the PRC				

There were no transfer into or out of Level 3 during the year.

The following table gives information about how the fair values of the major investment properties are determined (in particular, the valuation techniques and inputs used), as well as the fair value hierarchy into which the fair value measurements are categorised (Levels 1 to 3) based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements is observable.

Investment properties held by the Group	Valuation technique(s)	Significant unobservable inputs	Relation of unobservable inputs to fair value
4 office units in ShenZhen	Direct comparison method	Estimated market unit sales price per square metre RMB: 31,400	An increase in the market unit sales price would result in an increase in the fair value

18. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES (Continued)

The Group leases out investment properties under operating leases. The lease ran for an initial period of 6 years, with an option to renew the lease after that date. Lease payments increased every 2 years to reflect market rentals.

Undiscounted lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases in place at the reporting date will be receivable by the Group in future periods as follows:

	2023 HK\$
Within 1 year After 1 year but within 2 years After 2 years but within 3 years	231,549 237,399 158,266
	627,214

19. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	Futures trading right $HK\$$	Film right HK\$	Total HK\$
COST At 1 April 2021, 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023	348,900	3,807,000	4,155,900
ACCUMULATED AMORTISATION At 1 April 2021, 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023	348,900	1,580,282	1,929,182
ACCUMULATED IMPAIRMENT LOSS At 1 April 2021, 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023		2,226,718	2,226,718
NET CARRYING VALUES At 31 March 2023			
At 31 March 2022		_	

The following useful lives are used in the calculation of amortisation:

Future trading right 5 years Film right 7 years

The Group's intangible assets in 2023 include two (2022: two) items, which are futures trading rights and film rights.

Futures trading rights are the eligibility rights acquired to trade on or through Hong Kong Futures Exchange Limited, are stated at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses. Amortisation is calculated on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives of 5 years. Futures trading rights were fully amortised as at 31 March 2014.

The management of the Group considered that the film right will not have any foreseeable profit. The carrying amount of the film right is HK\$Nil (2022: HK\$Nil), net of accumulated impairment loss of HK\$2,226,718 (2022: HK\$2,226,718), as at 31 March 2023.

20. LEASES

(a) Right-of-use assets

	Leased property HK\$
COST At 1 April 2021 Addition Written-off	6,891,469 6,464,655 (6,891,469)
At 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023	6,464,655
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION At 1 April 2021 Provided for the year Written-off	5,152,778 2,277,412 (6,891,469)
As at 1 April 2022 Provided for the year	538,721 2,154,886
As at 31 March 2023	2,693,607
NET CARRYING VALUE As at 31 March 2023	3,771,048
As at 31 March 2022	5,925,934

Note: The leased property represents leased office premise in Hong Kong with remaining lease term of 2 years.

(b) Lease liability

The following table shows the remaining contractual maturities of the Group's lease liability at the end of the reporting period:

	31 Marc Present value of the minimum lease payments <i>HK</i> \$	Total minimum lease payments HK\$	31 Marc Present value of the minimum lease payments HK\$	Total minimum lease payments HK\$
Within 1 year After 1 year but within 2 years	2,170,438 1,671,042	2,256,000 1,692,000	2,106,370 3,841,480	2,256,000 3,948,000
Less: total future interest expenses	3,841,480	(106,520)	5,947,850	6,204,000 (256,150)
Present value of lease liabilities		3,841,480		5,947,850

The incremental borrowing rate applied to lease liability is 3% (2022: 3%).

20. LEASES (Continued)

(b) Lease liability (Continued)

Amounts recognised in consolidated profit or loss

	Amounts recognised in consolidated profit or loss		
		2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
	Depreciation of right-of-use assets Interest on lease liabilities	2,154,886 149,630	2,277,412 72,241
		2,304,516	2,349,653
	Amounts recognised in the consolidated statement of	cash flows	
		2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
	Total cash outflow for leases Within operating activities Within financing activities	149,630 2,106,370	72,241 2,336,759
		2,256,000	2,409,000
21.	OTHER ASSETS		
		2023 <i>HK</i> \$	2022 HK\$
	Admission fee paid to Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited Stamp duty deposit with The Stock Exchange	50,000 5,000	50,000 30,000
	Contributions in cash to a guarantee fund with Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited Compensation fund with the Stock Exchange Fidelity fund with The Stock Exchange Deposit with HKFE Clearing Corporation Limited in	50,000 50,000 50,000	50,000 50,000 50,000
	contribution to the reserve fund	1,500,000	1,500,000
		1,705,000	1,730,000
22.	TRADE RECEIVABLES		
		2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
	Trade receivables from the business of dealing in securities: — Cash clients — Margin clients — Clearing houses and brokers Trade receivables from the business of dealing in futures contracts:	1,537,368 78,344,201 887,399	2,139,392 34,770,306 —
	— Clearing houses	1,708,099	1,631,944
		82,477,067	38,541,642

22. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

The settlement terms of trade receivables arising from the business of dealing in securities by cash clients are two days after the trade date and trade receivables arising from the business of dealing in futures contracts is one day after the trade date.

Accounts receivable from cash clients relate to a wide range of customers for whom there was no recent history of default. These receivables are supported by their portfolios of securities. Cash clients are required to place cash deposits as prescribed in the Group's credit policy before execution of any purchase transactions. Based on past experience and current assessment, management believes that no impairment allowance is necessary in respect of these balances as there has not been a significant change in credit quality and the balances are considered fully recoverable.

Margin clients are required to pledge securities as collateral to the Group in order to obtain credit facilities for securities trading. The amount of credit facilities granted to them is determined by the discounted value of securities accepted by the Group. At 31 March 2023, margin loans due from margin clients were current and repayable on demand except for HK\$Nil (2022: HK\$12,850,594) which are past due but not impaired and they have been settled subsequently.

The aging analysis of trade receivables based on the trade date/invoice date and net of impairment loss, as at the reporting date is as follow:

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Margin clients balances: No due date Past due but not impaired (Note)	78,344,201 —	21,919,712 12,850,594
	78,344,201	34,770,306
Cash clients balances: No due date (within 2 days) Past due	1,537,368	2,139,392 —
	1,537,368	2,139,392
Clearing houses and brokers: Not yet due (within 30 days) Past due	2,595,498	1,631,944
	2,595,498	1,631,944
	82,477,067	38,541,642

Note: All of the past due amounts have been settled after year end date.

22. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

Provision of impairment loss on trade receivables:

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Margin client balances (before impairment)	90,668,331	51,792,005
Impairment loss: Balance at beginning of the year Impairment loss under ECL model for the year Recovery during the year	17,021,699 202,431 (4,900,000)	11,929,259 5,092,440 —
Balance at the end of year	12,324,130	17,021,699
Margin client balances (after impairment)	78,344,201	34,770,306
The aging analysis of trade receivables that are past due bu	t not impaired:	
	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK\$</i>
Margin clients balances: Past due but not impaired, more than 180 days		12,850,594

Impairment loss under ECL model

An analysis of changes in the corresponding ECL allowances is as follows:

	Stage 1 HK\$	Stage 2 HK\$	Stage 3 HK\$	Total HK\$
As at 1 April 2021 Provision for ECL for the year			11,929,259 5,092,440	11,929,259 5,092,440
As at 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Provision for ECL for the year Recovery during the year			17,021,699 202,431 (4,900,000)	17,021,699 202,431 (4,900,000)
As at 31 March 2023	_		12,324,130	12,324,130

To minimise the Group's exposure to credit risk, the management is responsible for the evaluation of the customers' credit ratings, financial background and repayment abilities. Management has set up credit limit for each individual customer, which is subjected to regular review. Any extension of credit beyond the approved limit has to be approved by relevant level of management on an individual basis according to the amount exceeded. The Group has a policy for reviewing impairment of trade receivables which do not have sufficient collateral and those with default or delinquency in interest or principal payment. The assessment is based on an evaluation of the collectability and aging analysis of the accounts and on management's judgement, including current credit-worthiness, collateral's value and past collection history of each customer.

22. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

Impairment loss under ECL model (Continued)

In determining the recoverability of the trade receivables, the Group considers any change in the credit quality of the trade receivables from the date when credit was initially granted up to the reporting date. The credit risk is considered limited due to the customer base being large and unrelated. The Directors believe that an impairment loss of HK\$202,431 (2022: HK\$5,092,440) was necessary for the year.

23. LOAN RECEIVABLES

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Loan advanced and interest receivables	102,531,858	121,692,969
Loan advanced and interest receivable (before impairment)	155,507,807	154,558,261
Impairment loss: Balance at beginning of the year Impairment loss under ECL model for the year Written-off Recovery during the year	32,865,292 33,849,805 (3,167,083) (10,572,065)	24,209,869 13,171,400 — (4,515,977)
Balance at the end of year	52,975,949	32,865,292
Loan advanced and interest receivable (after impairment)	102,531,858	121,692,969
Analysed as: Current Non-current	69,426,884 33,104,974 102,531,858	81,457,829 40,235,140 121,692,969

As at 31 March 2023, secured loans with an aggregate amount of HK\$95,769,725 (2022: HK\$100,813,299) were secured by marketable securities listed in Hong Kong, unlisted securities in Hong Kong and first legal or second legal charges in respect of properties or land located in Hong Kong. The fair value of the marketable securities listed in Hong Kong at 31 March 2023 held as collateral was HK\$29,759,743 (2022: HK\$15,381,680), and the Directors of the Group considered that the value of other collaterals are sufficient to guarantee the interests of the Group. The remaining balance amounted to HK\$6,762,133 (2022: HK\$20,879,670) was unsecured.

Loan receivables, both current and non-current portions were measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any impairment losses. In accordance with HKFRS 9, these loan receivables will continue to be measured at amortised cost because the criteria of the Solely Payments of Principal and Interest test have been met.

The effective interest rates of the Group's loan receivables are 8%-34% per annum (2022: 8%-30% per annum).

As at 31 March 2023, included in the loan receivables was a balance of HK\$Nil (2022: HK\$26,734,067) which was past due but not impaired. These loan receivables were either secured by sufficient collateral or settled subsequently.

23. LOAN RECEIVABLES (Continued)

Provision of impairment loss on loan receivables:

	Stage 1 HK\$	Stage 2 HK\$	Stage 3 HK\$	Total HK\$
As at 1 April 2021 Arising from loan receivables Recovery during the year Transfer to stage 2 Transfer to stage 3	111,070 — — (91,470) (19,600)	16,351,692 4,067,654 (4,515,977) 91,470	7,747,107 9,103,746 — — — — 19,600	24,209,869 13,171,400 (4,515,977) —
As at 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Arising from loan receivables Recovery during the year Written-off Transfer to stage 3	165,377 — — ————	15,994,839 7,473,843 — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	16,870,453 26,210,585 (10,572,065) (3,167,083) 9,254,817	32,865,292 33,849,805 (10,572,065) (3,167,083)
	165,377	14,213,865	38,596,707	52,975,949

The following significant changes in the gross carrying amounts of loan receivables contributed to the increase in the loss allowance during the year:

Arising from loan receivables of HK\$165,377 in stage 1, HK\$7,473,843 in stage 2 and of HK\$26,210,585 in stage 3, resulting in an increase in loss allowance of HK\$33,849,805. During the year, the Group has recorded recoveries of HK\$10,572,065 from stage 3 loans.

To minimise the Group's exposure to credit risk, the management is responsible for the evaluation of the customers' credit ratings, financial background and repayment abilities. Management has set up credit limit for each individual customer, which is subjected to regular review. Any extension of credit beyond the approved limit has to be approved by relevant level of management on an individual basis according to the amount exceeded. The Group has a policy for reviewing impairment of loan receivables which do not have sufficient collateral and those with default or delinquency in interest or principal payment. The assessment is based on an evaluation of the collectability and aging analysis of the accounts and on management's judgement, including current credit-worthiness, collateral's value and past collection history of each customer.

In determining the recoverability of the loan receivables, the Group considers any change in the credit quality of the loan receivables from the date when credit was initially granted up to the reporting date. The Directors believe that an impairment loss of HK\$33,849,805 (2022: HK\$13,171,400) was necessary for the year.

24. OTHER RECEIVABLES, DEPOSITS AND PREPAYMENTS

	2023 НК\$	2022 HK\$
Non-current asset: Rental and utility deposits	649,689	649,689
Current assets: Other receivables Rental, utilities and other deposits Prepayments	570 66,464 43,645	472,391 71,424 63,103
	110,679	606,918

25. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Equity securities: Unlisted	(i)	500	500
Debt securities: Listed	(ii)	1,546,050	2,810,871
		1,546,550	2,811,371
Analysed as: Non-current assets Current assets		285,992 1,260,558 1,546,550	1,711,364 1,100,007 2,811,371

(i) Unlisted equity securities

According to the latest information available, Sanderia Group Limited is incorporated in Hong Kong. The management of the Company considered that the fair value of this investment is HK\$500 (2022: HK\$500).

(ii) Listed debt securities

As at 31 March 2023, the Group held 3 bonds (2022: 3 bonds) and all are issued by companies which are listed outside Hong Kong. All of the bonds were designated at fair value through other comprehensive income on initial recognition and the fair value at the end of the reporting period of approximately HK\$1,546,050 (2022: HK\$2,810,871) was included in debt instruments. The fair values of debt instruments are based on quoted values in an active market at 31 March 2023. The unrealised loss (gain) on fair value change in debt instruments at FVTOCI of HK\$1,217,076 (2022: HK\$13,781,147) has been recognised in other comprehensive income and HK\$938,944 (2022: HK\$13,253) has been reclassified upon derecognition from fair value through other comprehensive income reserve to profit or loss for the year.

25. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (Continued)

Impairment loss under ECL model

An analysis of changes in corresponding ECL allowances is as follow:

	Stage 1 HK\$	Stage 2 HK\$	Stage 3 HK\$	Total HK\$
As at 1 April 2022 Disposed for the year Provision for ECL for the year		1,100,007 (183,334) —		1,100,007 (183,334) —
As at 31 March 2023		916,673		916,673

26. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Listed securities (Note a) — Equity securities in Hong Kong, at fair value — Equity securities in overseas, at fair value	8,528,391 8,367,664	8,781,292 3,654,594
Other unlisted securities (Note b)	16,896,055 —	12,435,886 8,176,733
	16,896,055	20,612,619

Note:

(b) Other unlisted securities

As at 31 March 2022, the Group held equity-linked notes with maximum coupon rate of 1.00%–1.25% per period. The notes were designated at fair value through profit and loss on initial recognition and the fair value at the end of the reporting period of approximately HK\$8,176,733 was included in other unlisted securities. The fair values of the other unlisted securities are based on quoted prices at 31 March 2022 provided by counterparty financial institutions, where appropriate. All of the equity-linked notes has been disposed of during the year.

⁽a) The fair value of the listed securities are based on the quoted price in an active market at 31 March 2023.

27. BANK BALANCES AND CASH/PLEDGED BANK DEPOSIT

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Bank balances and cash — trust accounts — general accounts and cash Pledged bank deposit	61,600,916 6,505,255 10,000,000	41,424,227 29,373,093 10,000,000
	78,106,171	80,797,320

The Group maintains segregated trust accounts with licensed banks to hold clients' monies arising from its normal course of business. The Group has classified the clients' monies as cash held on behalf of customers under the current assets section of the consolidated statement of financial position and recognised the corresponding accounts payable to respective clients on the grounds that one is liable for any loss or misappropriation of clients' monies. The Group is not allowed to use the clients' monies to settle its own obligations.

The general accounts and cash comprise cash held by the Group and bank deposits bear interest at commercial rates with original maturity of three months or less.

Pledged bank deposit represents deposit pledged to bank to secure banking facilities granted to the Group. Deposits amounting to HK\$10,000,000 (2022: HK\$10,000,000) have been pledged to secure bank overdraft and bank loans.

Bank balances carry interest at prevailing market rates which range from 0.36% to 5% (2022: 0.001% to 0.1%) per annum.

28. TRADE PAYABLES

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Trade payables from the business of dealing in securities: — Cash clients — Margin clients — Clearing houses and brokers Trade payables from the business of dealing in futures	16,685,152 42,708,745 —	18,955,523 10,463,617 13,245,766
contracts: — Margin clients	4,621,427	4,384,523
	64,015,324	47,049,429

The settlement terms of trade payables arising from the business of dealing in securities are two days after trade date, and trade payables arising from the business of dealing in futures contracts are one day after trade date. No aging analysis is disclosed as in the opinion of the Directors, the aging analysis does not give additional value in view of the short period for payment.

Included in the trade payables to cash clients and margin clients attributable to dealing in securities and futures contracts transaction is an amount of HK\$61,600,916 (2022: HK\$41,424,227) representing these clients' undrawn monies/excess deposits placed with the Group. The balances are repayable on demand.

29. OTHER PAYABLES AND ACCRUALS

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK\$</i>
Accrued charges Stamp duty, trading levies and trading fee payables Other payables (Note)	907,455 291,843 6,697,226	1,071,963 630,683 1,627,851
	7,896,524	3,330,497

All accrued expenses and other payables are expected to be settled within one year.

Note: The other payables included HK\$1,500,000 (2022: HK\$1,500,000) of refundable earnest money received from independent third parties and HK\$5,068,586 due to an independent third party arising from acquisition of a subsidiary during the year.

30. BORROWINGS

	Notes	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Bank borrowings — Secured — Unsecured	(a) (b)	14,000,000	20,000,000
		24,000,000	20,000,000
Shareholder loan	(c)	5,000,000	
		29,000,000	20,000,000

Notes:

- (a) Secured revolving loan of HK\$14,000,000 (2022: HK\$20,000,000) carrying interest at the rate of HIBOR plus 2.5% per annum was drawn under the banking facilities of HK\$20,000,000 (2022: HK\$20,000,000). Pledged bank deposits of HK\$5,000,000 (2022: HK\$5,000,000) represents deposits pledged to banks to secure bank facilities granted to the Group.
- (b) Unsecured revolving loan of HK\$10,000,000 carrying interest at the rate of HIBOR plus 2.75% per annum (2022: HK\$Nil) was drawn under the aggregated banking facilities of HK\$14,500,000 (2022: HK\$14,500,000). The bank loan was guaranteed by the Company for a subsidiary.
- (c) The shareholder loan is charged at 2.50% per annum (the "Contracted interest rate"), unsecured and repayable on demand. Despite the Contracted interest rate being lower than the current market rate, the Directors of the Group consider that the impact of difference between the Contracted interest rate and the current market rate is insignificant for the Group.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

30. BORROWINGS (Continued)

The Company provided a corporate guarantee to support these banking facilities to its subsidiaries.

The banking facilities are subject to the fulfilment of covenants. If the Group had breached the covenants, the drawn down facility would become payable on demand.

The effective interest rate on the bank loans is equal to the contracted interest rate.

Bank overdraft carries interest at the rate of 0.75% per annum below the bank's HKD Prime Rate and is secured by a bank deposit of HK\$5,000,000 (2022: HK\$5,000,000).

31. DEFERRED TAX (ASSETS) LIABILITIES

The following are the major deferred tax liabilities (assets) recognised by the Group and movements thereon during the current and prior reporting year:

	Depreciation allowances in excess of the related depreciation HK\$	Unrealised gain on financial assets at FVTPL HK\$	Fair value change on investment properties	Total HK\$
At 1 April 2021 Credit for the year (Note 14)	(194,719) (7,067)			1,267,955 (4,009,808)
At 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Exchange difference Credit for the year (Note 14) Recognised upon acquisition of a subsidiary	(201,786) — 7,997 —	(2,540,067) — (984,072) —	44,327 — 1,051,146	(2,741,853) 44,327 (976,075) 1,051,146
At 31 March 2023	(193,789)	(3,524,139)	1,095,473	(2,622,455)

32. SHARE CAPITAL

	Number of Ordinary shares HK\$0.01 each	HK\$
Authorised: At 1 April 2021, 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023	5,000,000,000	50,000,000
Issued and fully paid: At 1 April 2021, 31 March 2022, 1 April 2022 and 31 March 2023	2,200,000,000	22,000,000

33. ACQUISITION OF SUBSIDIARY

On 26 September 2022, Shenzhen Cheong Lee Business Consulting Limited*, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an agreement with two independent third parties to acquire the entire equity interest of Shenzhen Bifuda Business Consulting Limited* ("Bifuda").

Since the acquisition was completed on 26 September 2022, Bifuda became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company thereafter.

The following table summarises the recognised fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed on acquisition of Bifuda.

	HK\$
Purchase consideration Cash consideration	5,007,591
Total consideration	5,007,591
Identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed on acquisition date	
	HK\$
Investment properties Cash and bank balance	8,786,843 8
Other payable Deferred tax liabilities	(4,863,492) (1,051,146)
Total identifiable net assets acquired Goodwill	2,872,213 2,135,378
Total purchase consideration	5,007,591
	2023 НК\$
Cash consideration Less: cash and cash equivalents acquired of	5,007,591 (8)
Net cash outflow arising on the acquisition	5,007,583

^{*} For identification purpose only.

34. COMPANY INFORMATION OF FINANCIAL POSITION

(a) Financial information of the financial position of the company

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK\$</i>
Non-current assets Investment in a subsidiary Right-of-use assets Rental and utility deposits	8 3,771,048 649,689	5,925,934 649,689
	4,420,745	6,575,631
Current assets Amounts due from subsidiaries Bank balances and cash — general accounts	205,780,368 320,472	195,839,539 3,516,837
	206,100,840	199,356,376
Current liabilities Other payables Income tax payables Amount due to a subsidiary Shareholder loan Lease liability — due within one year	174,565 148,346 83,970 5,000,000 2,170,438 7,577,319	184,565 48,185 92,484
Net current assets	198,523,521	196,924,772
Total assets less current liabilities	202,944,266	203,500,403
Non-current liability Lease liability — due after one year	1,671,042	3,841,480
Net assets	201,273,224	199,658,923
Capital and reserves Share capital Reserves	22,000,000 179,273,224	22,000,000 177,658,923
Total equity	201,273,224	199,658,923

The statement of financial position was approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 21 June 2023 and are signed on its behalf by:

Kwok Kin Chung Director Lau Kin Hon Director

34. COMPANY INFORMATION OF FINANCIAL POSITION (Continued)

(b) Reserve movement of the Company

	Share premium HK\$	Merger reserve HK\$	Share option reserve	Retained profits HK\$	Total HK\$
At 1 April 2021 Profit and total comprehensive income	130,931,993	32,500,000	8,275,000	4,736,258	176,443,251
for the year Dividend				12,215,672 (11,000,000)	12,215,672 (11,000,000)
At 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 Profit and total comprehensive income	130,931,993	32,500,000	8,275,000	5,951,930	177,658,923
for the year Lapse of share option			(1,655,000)	1,614,301 1,655,000	1,614,301
At 31 March 2023	130,931,993	32,500,000	6,620,000	9,221,231	179,273,224

The Company's reserves available for distribution to its shareholders comprise share premium, merger reserve, share options reserve and retained profits which in aggregate amounted to HK\$179,273,224 as at 31 March 2023 (2022: HK\$177,658,923). Under the Companies Law (Revised) of the Cayman Islands, the share premium of the Company is available for paying distributions or dividends to shareholders subject to the provisions of its Memorandum and Articles of Association and provided that immediately following the payment of distributions or dividends, the Company is able to pay its debts as they fall due in the ordinary course of business. In accordance with the Company's Articles of Association, dividends shall be payable out of retained earnings or other reserves, including the share premium account, of the Company.

35. SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company adopted the Share Option Scheme (the "Share Option Scheme") on 22 February 2011, which was approved by the shareholders' written resolutions, is valid and effective for a period of 10 years. It was established to attract and retain the best available personnel, to provide additional incentive to employees (full-time and part-time), directors, consultants, advisers, distributors, contractors, suppliers, agents, customers, business partners and service providers of the Group and to promote the success of the business of the Group. Pursuant to the Share Option Scheme, the Board may, at its discretion and on such terms as it may think fit, offer to grant an option to any employee (full-time or part-time), director, consultant or adviser of the Group, or any substantial shareholder of the Group, or any distributor, contractor, supplier, agent, customer, business partner or service provider of the Group. An offer for the grant of share options must be accepted within 7 days inclusive of the day on which such offer was made. The amount payable by the grantee of an option to the Company on acceptance of the offer for the grant of an option is HK\$1.

Under the Share Option Scheme, the Company may grant to directors (the "Directors") and employees of the Group and any other persons who, in the sole discretion of the Board, have contributed or will contribute to the Group which options granted shall be immediately vested. The maximum number of shares to be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the Share Option Scheme and any other share option scheme of the Company must not in aggregate exceed 30% of the total number of shares in issue from time to time.

The total number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the Share Option Scheme and any other share option scheme of the Company must not in aggregate exceed 10% of the shares in issue at the date of the passing of the relevant ordinary resolution. If any option is to be granted to connected person(s), it must be approved by independent non-executive directors or independent shareholders as the case may be.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

35. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

The total number of shares issued and which may fall to be issued upon exercise of the options granted under the Share Option Scheme to eligible participants in any 12 months period up to the date of grant shall not exceed 1% of the shares in issue at the date of grant. Any further grant of options in excess of this 1% limit shall be subject to the approval of shareholders in a general meeting.

The subscription price of a share in respect of any particular option granted under the Share Option Scheme shall not be less than the highest of: (i) the closing price of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets on the date of grant; (ii) the average of the closing prices of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of grant; or (iii) the nominal value of a share.

The Group has issued bonus shares to the shareholders on the basis of one bonus share for every one existing share, and the shares were issued on 30 August 2016. As a result of the bonus shares issued on 30 August 2016, the exercise price per share and number of outstanding share options granted on 9 April 2014 were adjusted from HK\$0.455 to HK\$0.2275 and from 50,000,000 to 100,000,000 respectively.

As at 31 March 2023, the number of shares in respect of the options granted and remained outstanding under the Share Option Scheme was 80,000,000 (adjusted for the bonus shares issued), representing 3.64% of the issued shares of the Company. The Share Option Scheme has been terminated by the Annual General Meeting and approved by the shareholders on 4 August 2020 and in such event no further options will be offered or granted and all remaining options that have yet to be granted will become void or non-exercisable, but in all other respects the provisions of the Existing Share Option Scheme shall remain in force to the extent necessary to give effect to the exercise of any options granted prior thereto or otherwise as may be required in accordance with the provisions of the Existing Share Option Scheme and options granted prior to such termination shall continue to be valid and exercisable in accordance with the Existing Share Option Scheme.

The following table discloses details of the Company's options under the Share Option Scheme held by Directors and employees/consultants and the movements during the year ended 31 March 2023:

					Change	s during the pe	riod	
Grantees	Date of grant (dd/mm/yyyy)	Exercise price per share HK\$	Exercisable period (dd/mm/yyyy)	Balance as at 1 April 2022	Granted	Exercised	Lapsed	Balance as at 31 March 2023
Kwok Kin Chung, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014-08/04/2023	20,000,000	_		_	20,000,000
Yu Linda, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014-08/04/2023	20,000,000	-	=	=	20,000,000
Lau Kin Hon, Executive Director	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014-08/04/2023	20,000,000				20,000,000
			Sub-total	60,000,000				60,000,000
Employees	09/04/2014	0.2275	09/04/2014-08/04/2023	40,000,000			(20,000,000)	20,000,000
			Total	100,000,000			(20,000,000)	80,000,000
Weighted average exercise price				0.2275				0.2275

35. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

A New Share Option Scheme (the "New Share Option Scheme") has been adopted by the Annual General Meeting and approved by the shareholders on 4 August 2020, and effective for a period for 10 years. The New Share Option Scheme is similar to the Share Option Scheme, and is largely in line with the market form. The Board currently does not have a concrete plan to grant any options to any of the participants upon the adoption of the New Share Option Scheme. The Board will from time to time consider whether to grant any options to the participants based on a number of factors, including, inter alia, the Group's overall financial performance, the participants' individual performance and their contribution to the revenue, profits or business development of the Group.

The aggregate number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the New Share Option Scheme and any other share option schemes adopted by the Company must not in aggregate exceed 10% of the total number of Shares in issue as at the date of adoption of the New Share Option Scheme, unless the Company obtains a fresh approval from Shareholders to renew the 10% limit, provided, inter alia, that the maximum aggregate number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the New Share Option Scheme and any other share option schemes of the Company must not exceed 30% of the total number of Shares in issue from time to time.

No trustee has been appointed under the New Share Option Scheme. The New Share Option Scheme will be administered by the Board.

36. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

The Group operates a Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme ("the MPF scheme") under the Hong Kong Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for employees employed under the jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Employment Ordinance.

37. BANKING FACILITIES

At the end of the reporting period, the Group has the following overdraft and bank loan facilities:

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Overdraft facilities Revolving loan facilities	15,000,000 34,500,000	15,000,000 34,500,000
	49,500,000	49,500,000
Facilities utilised	24,000,000	20,000,000

Bank fixed deposits amounting to HK\$10,000,000 (2022: HK\$10,000,000) have been pledged and corporate guarantee from the Company has been provided to secure the banking facilities granted to the Group. As at 31 March 2023, the Group has available banking facilities of HK\$25,500,000 (2022: HK\$29,500,000) which were not utilised.

38. CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

As at 31 March 2023, the Group had no capital commitments contracted but not provided for in the consolidated financial statements (2022: HK\$NiI).

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

39. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Balances and transactions between the Company and its subsidiaries, which are related parties of the Company, have been eliminated on consolidation and are not disclosed in this note. Details of the transactions between the Group and other related parties are disclosed below.

(a) During the year, the Group entered into the following transactions with related parties. The transactions were carried out at estimated market prices determined by the Directors.

Name of related party Relationship		2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Commission and brokerage income from securities trading:			
— Ms. Au and her associate— CAAL Capital Limited	Substantial shareholder Wholly-owned by Ms.	_	9,180
— Au Yik Fei — Au Yuk Kit	Au Associate of Ms. Au Associate of Ms. Au	585,000 — —	848,421 693 1,340
Interest income from: — Ms. Au — CAAL Capital Limited	Substantial shareholder Wholly-owned by Ms.	732	8,161
— Au Yuk Fei — Au Yuk Kit	Au Associate of Ms. Au Associate of Ms. Au	35,132 32,140 214	40,238 101,055 336
Interest expense on shareholder loan — Zillion Profit Limited	Ultimate holding company	114,384	

39. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

(b) Included in trade receivables and payables arising from the business of dealing in securities and futures contracts are amounts due from (to) certain related parties, the net balance of which are as follows:

Name of related party	Relationship	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Trade receivables (payables)			
— Ms. Au	Substantial shareholder	(129,671)	(1,722,989)
— CAAL Capital Company	Wholly-owned by Ms.	(4.004.054)	(0.057.074)
Limited — China Merit International	Au Wholly-owned by Ms.	(1,384,651)	(3,057,371)
Holdings Limited	Au	(68,473)	(58,632)
— Au Yik Fei	Associate of Ms. Au	231,755	199,615
— Au Yuk Kit	Associate of Ms. Au	(4,768)	(167,396)
— Au Nim Bing	Associate of Ms. Au	· · · —	(9,002)

The settlement terms with related parties arising from the business of dealing in securities are two days after trade date, and the settlement terms with related parties arising from the business of dealing in futures contracts are one day after trade date. The settlement terms are the same as those with third parties.

Included in trade payables is cash placed with the Group by the related parties in its trust account, which would be settled upon request or when the related party ceased to trade with the Group.

All the above related party transactions constituted connected transactions under the GEM Listing Rules but are fully exempt from shareholders' approval, annual review and all disclosure requirements.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 March 2023

39. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

(c) The remuneration of the Directors of the Group (representing key management personnel) during the year was as follows:

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$
Short-term benefits Post-employment benefits	2,114,684 54,000	1,984,497 54,000
	2,168,684	2,038,497

(d) Shareholder loan

During the year ended 31 March 2023, the Group entered into a loan agreement with its shareholder, Zillion Profit Limited, the movement of the shareholder loan is as follows:

	2023 HK\$	2022 <i>HK</i> \$
Balance at the beginning of the year Loan raised from the shareholder Loan repaid to the shareholder	5,000,000 —	
Balance at the end of the year	5,000,000	

40. OFFSETTING FINANCIAL ASSETS AND FINANCIAL LIABILITIES

The disclosures set out in the tables below include financial assets and financial liabilities that:

- are offset in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position; or
- are subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreements that covers similar financial instruments, irrespective of whether they are offset in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position.

The Group currently has a legally enforceable right to set off the trade receivables from clearing houses and margin clients and the trade payables to them respectively, and it intends to settle on a net basis.

For the trade receivables or payable to cash clients, they do not meet the criteria for offsetting in the consolidated statement of financial position since the right of set-off of the recognised amounts is only enforceable following an event of default. If addition, the Group does not intend to settle the balances on a net basis.

40. OFFSETTING FINANCIAL ASSETS AND FINANCIAL LIABILITIES (Continued)

Financial assets subject to offsetting, enforceable master netting arrangements and similar agreements

The gross amounts of the recognised financial assets and financial liabilities and their net amounts as presented in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position are as follows:

	Gross amounts of recognised financial	Gross amounts of recognised financial assets/ liabilities set off in the consolidated statement	Net amounts present in the consolidated statement	Related amoun the consolidate financial	d statement of	
	assets/ liabilities HK\$	of financial position HK\$	of financial position HK\$	Financial instruments	collateral pledged HK\$	Net amount HK\$
As at 31 March 2023 Financial assets Trade receivables — Clearing house and brokers						
(note 22) — Cash clients (note 22) — Margin clients (note 22)	2,595,498 1,542,347 78,498,523	(4,979) (154,322)	2,595,498 1,537,368 78,344,201	(758,433) —		2,595,498 778,935 997,638
	82,636,368	(159,301)	82,477,067	(758,433)	(77,346,563)	4,372,071
Financial liabilities Trade payables — Clearing house and brokers						
(note 28) — Cash clients (note 28) — Margin clients (note 28)	4,621,427 16,690,131 42,863,067	(4,979) (154,322)	4,621,427 16,685,152 42,708,745			4,621,427 16,685,152 42,708,745
	64,174,625	(159,301)	64,015,324			64,015,324
As at 31 March 2022 Financial assets Trade receivables — Clearing house and brokers						
(note 22) — Cash clients (note 22) — Margin clients (note 22)	1,631,944 3,843,494 42,443,666	(1,704,102) (7,673,360)	1,631,944 2,139,392 34,770,306	(1,741,857) —		1,631,944 397,535 11,707,472
	47,919,104	(9,377,462)	38,541,642	(1,741,857)	(23,062,834)	13,736,951
Financial liabilities Trade payables — Clearing house and brokers (note 28)	17,630,289		17,630,289			17,630,289
Cash clients (note 28) Margin clients (note 28)	20,659,625 18,136,977	(1,704,102) (7,673,360)	18,955,523 10,463,617			18,955,523 10,463,617
	56,426,891	(9,377,462)	47,049,429			47,049,429

41. PARTICULARS OF PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES OF THE COMPANY

Name of company	Place of incorporation/ operation	Paid up capital/ Ordinary share capital/ Registered capital	votin		uity inter of the G Indir 2023	roup	Principal activities
CL Group (BVI) Limited	British Virgin Islands	Ordinary share US\$1	100%	100%	_	_	Investment holding
Cheong Lee Securities Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$40,000,000	_	_	100%	100%	Provision of securities and futures brokerage and trading, placing and underwriting services, loan and financing service and securities advisory services
CL Asset Management Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$500,000	_	_	100%	100%	Investment holding
Green Wealth Group Limited	British Virgin Islands	Ordinary share US\$1	_	_	100%	100%	Investment holding
Blooming Business Holdings Limited	British Virgin Islands	Ordinary share US\$1	_	_	100%	100%	Investment holding
CLC Finance Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$1	_	_	100%	100%	Provision of money lending service
CLC Immigration Consulting Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$1	_	_	100%	100%	Inactive
Capital Global (BVI) Limited	British Virgin Islands	Ordinary share US\$100	_	_	100%	100%	Investment holding
Capital Global Wealth Management Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$100,000	-		100%	100%	Provision of wealth management service
Million Genius Investment Limited	Hong Kong	Paid up capital HK\$1	_	_	100%	100%	Inactive
Shenzhen Cheong Lee Business Consulting Limited* 深圳市昌利度 務諮詢有限公司	The People's Republic of China	Registered capital HK\$6,000,000	-	_	100%	_	Investment holding
Shenzhen Bifuda Business Consulting Limited* 深圳比富達商 務諮詢有限公司	The People's Republic of China	Registered capital RMB\$1,000,000	_	_	100%		Investment holding

^{*} For identification purpose only.

42. RECONCILIATION OF LIABILITIES ARISING FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

	Borrowings (note 30)	Bank loan interest payables	Shareholder loan interest payables	Dividend payables (note 15)	Lease liabilities	Total
	HK\$	HK\$	HK\$	HK\$	HK\$	HK\$
At 1 April 2021 Changes from financing cash flows:	22,000,000	_	_	_	1,819,949	23,819,949
Drawdown of bank loans	51,500,000	_	_	_	_	51,500,000
Repayment of bank loans	(53,500,000)	_	_	_		(53,500,000)
Capital element of lease rentals paid	_	_	_	_	(2,336,754)	(2,336,754)
Interest element of lease rentals paid Other borrowing costs paid	_	(715,996)	_	_	(72,241)	(72,241) (715,996)
Dividend paid	_	(110,000)	_	(11,000,000)	_	(11,000,000)
Other changes: Interest expense Increase in lease liabilities from entering into new lease during the year Dividend declared At 31 March 2022	20,000,000	715,996 ———————————————————————————————————			72,241 6,464,655 — 5,947,850	788,237 6,464,655 11,000,000 25,947,850
					0,0,000	
Changes from financing cash flows: Drawdown of bank loans Repayment of bank loans Drawdown of shareholder loan Capital element of lease rentals paid Interest element of lease rentals paid Other borrowing costs paid	365,000,000 (361,000,000) 5,000,000 — —			_ _ _ _ _	(2,106,370) (149,630)	365,000,000 (361,000,000) 5,000,000 (2,106,370) (149,630) (1,454,700)
Other changes: Interest expense		1,340,316	114,384		149,630	1,604,330
At 31 March 2023	29,000,000				3,841,480	32,841,480

43. COMPARATIVE FIGURES

Certain comparative figures have been reclassified or restated to conform with the current year's presentation.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

For the year ended 31 March 2023

	2023 HK\$	2022 HK\$	2021 <i>HK\$</i>	2020 <i>HK</i> \$	2019 <i>HK\$</i>
Results Revenue	37,971,113	49,679,533	41,129,006	44,412,532	48,141,146
(Loss) profit from operations Finance cost	(3,593,565) (1,604,330)	(9,248,375) (788,237)	20,291,184 (483,496)	24,945,258 (498,891)	15,769,012 (147,981)
(Loss) profit before tax Income tax expenses	(5,197,895) (359,443)	(10,036,612) 2,023,421	19,807,688 (4,619,087)	24,446,367 (932,946)	15,621,031 (3,103,053)
(Loss) profit for the year	(5,557,338)	(8,013,191)	15,188,601	23,513,421	12,517,978
(Loss) profit for the year attributable to: Owners of the Company Non-controlling interests	(5,557,338)	(8,013,191)	15,188,601	23,513,421	12,517,978
	(5,557,338)	(8,013,191)	15,188,601	23,513,421	12,517,978
Basic (loss) earnings per share (HK cents)	(0.25)	(0.36)	0.69	1.07	0.57
Assets and liabilities Total assets Total liabilities	301,214,067 105,848,801	277,486,843 76,408,648	287,381,397 54,595,618	273,054,244 36,565,910	395,235,104 157,973,708
Shareholders' funds	195,365,266	201,078,195	232,785,779	236,488,334	237,261,396